# Descendants of Danyell Broadley

#### Generation No. 1

**1. Danyell<sup>1</sup> Broadley**<sup>1</sup> was born 26 Jan 1588/89 in Bingley, Yorkshire, England<sup>2</sup>, and died 27 Nov 1641 in Bingley, Yorkshire, England<sup>2</sup>. He met (**1**) **Annis Holdroide**<sup>33</sup>. He married (**2**) **Elsabeth Atkinson**<sup>4</sup> 01 Jul 1607 in Bingley, Yorkshire, England. She was born 1589 in Yorkshire, England<sup>4</sup>, and died Bet. 1624 - 1630 in Yorkshire, England<sup>4</sup>. He married (**3**) **Elizabeth Sheaffe**<sup>4</sup> Abt. 1631<sup>4</sup>. She was born Abt. 1601 in Yorkshire, England<sup>4</sup>, and died Jan 1682/83 in New Haven, Conn.<sup>4</sup>.

Notes for Danyell Broadley: Bingley, as seen in the early 1800's: "Bingley with Micklethwaite, the township of East and West Morton, the hamlet of Harden and neighbourhoods.

Bingley, a small market and manufacturing town and with Micklethwaite, forms one township, in the parish of Bingley, and wapentake of Skyrack, West Riding, is 206 miles from London, 20 n.w. from Wakefield, 17 n. from Huddersfield, 11 n. from Halifax, 6 n.w. from Bradford, and about 4 e. from Keighley; situated on the direct road between the two last named towns, and upon an eminence between two pleasant valleys. The town, which consists chiefly of one long street, tolerably built, lies between the river Aire and the Leeds & Liverpool canal, the latter passing close to the town, which is of great advantage to its trade.

The worsted manufacture is carried on in this town and neighbourhood to a considerable extent; and there are several large worsted spinning establishments; others for cotton of minor importance; and several respectable concerns in the malt trade. A court house has been lately erected, in which public meetings take place; but the petty sessions, every fortnight, are still held at the Brown Cow. The places of worship are the parish church, dedicated to All Saints, a neat edifice, and chapels for baptists, independents, and methodists. In the church are some handsome monuments to the memory of several members of the Ferrand family. The living of Bingley is a discharged vicarage, in the gift of the Crown: the Rev. Richard Hartley is the vicar. Here is a free grammar school, for the sons of the inhabitants of Bingley, well endowed, and founded by royal charter, in the reign of Charles the First; and a large one upon the national system, capable of accommodating eight hundred scholars. The scenery in the neighbourhood of Bingley is very agreeable and diversified, well watered and wooded, and studded with many handsome habitations, amongst these, the seats of Walker Ferrand, Esq. Harden Grange, and Edward Ferrand, Esq. St. Ives, may be noticed as beautiful residences. The market, which is held on Tuesday, was formerly well and populously attended, but it has retrograded in advantage to the town, in proportion as that of Bradford has prospered. Two fairs are held annually, but they are not well attended; the periods are, January 25th, for horned cattle, and August 25th, 26th, & 27th, for horses, linen & pedalry. The population of Bingley parish, by the census of 1821, amounted to 7,375, and in 1831, to 9,256, of which last number 8,037 were returned for the township of Bingley and Micklethwaite.

East and West Morton, forms one township, in the parish of Bingley, about two miles from that town, and participates with it in the manufacture of articles produced from the fleece: there are also two mills for the making of paper, and one for cotton spinning and the manufacture of cotton goods. The places of worship are a chapel for Wesleyan methodists, and a small building, which is used alternately,

by congregations of primitive methodists, baptists and independents.

The township contained, in 1821, 1,199 inhabitants, and in 1831, 1,209. Harden is a hamlet, in the township of Bingley and Micklethwaite, one mile and a half therefrom. The inhabitants are chiefly employed in wool combing and weaving. Walker Ferrand, Esq. erected, and supports an infants' school, for children of the poor, from two to six years of age; in addition to reading, the girls are taught knitting and sewing.

Population of Harden returned with the township of Bingley and Micklethwaite."

[J. Horsefall Turner, J.P., "Ancient Bingley or Bingley, Its History and Scenery," Printed for the Author, by Thomas Harrison and Sons, Bingley, Yorks., 1897]

---- Saul M. Montes-Bradley, "Descendents of Danyell Broadley de West Morton", 2006 http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#11136

More About Danyell Broadley and Annis Holdroide: Other-Begin: <sup>5</sup>

More About Danyell Broadley and Elsabeth Atkinson: Marriage: 01 Jul 1607, Bingley, Yorkshire, England

More About Elizabeth Sheaffe: Immigration: 1648, New Haven, Conn.<sup>6</sup>

More About Danyell Broadley and Elizabeth Sheaffe: Marriage: Abt. 1631<sup>7</sup>

Child of Danyell Broadley and Annis Holdroide is:

 Esther<sup>2</sup> Broadley<sup>7</sup>, born 10 Dec 1626 in Bingley, Yorkshire, England<sup>7</sup>; died 21 Dec 1626 in Bingley, Yorkshire, England<sup>7</sup>.

Children of Danyell Broadley and Elsabeth Atkinson are:

- 3 i. Agnes<sup>2</sup> Broadley<sup>7</sup>, born 22 Nov 1607 in Yorkshire, England<sup>7</sup>; died 20 Dec 1607 in Yorkshire, England<sup>7</sup>.
- 4 ii. Maj. William Broadley, born 27 Jan 1609/10 in Shipley, Yorkshire, England; died 29 May 1691 in New Haven, Conn..
- + 5 iii. Daniell Broadley, born 29 Aug 1613 in Bingley, Yorkshire, England; died 13 Aug 1689 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass..
- 6 iv. Mathew Broadley<sup>7</sup>, born 03 Mar 1615/16 in Bingley, Yorkshire, England<sup>7</sup>.
- + 7 v. Michaell Broadley, born 14 Nov 1619 in Bingley, Yorkshire, England.
- + 8 vi. Samuell Broadley, born Abt. 1620 in Bingley, Yorkshire, England; died in Long Island, New York.
- + 9 vii. Abraham Broadley, born 17 Apr 1622 in Bingley, Yorkshire, England.
- + 10 viii. Marie Broadley, born 27 Dec 1624 in Bingley, Yorkshire, England.

Children of Danyell Broadley and Elizabeth Sheaffe are:

- + 11 i. Ellin<sup>2</sup> Broadley, born 24 Jun 1632 in Bingley, Yorkshire, England; died 1683 in New Haven, Conn..
- + 12
   ii. Joshua Broadley, born 01 May 1634 in Bingley, Yorkshire, England; died Aft. 1717 in Woodbridge, New Jersey.
- 13 iii. Daniell Broadley<sup>7</sup>, born 08 May 1636 in Bingley, Yorkshire, England<sup>7</sup>; died Bef. 04 Jan 1657/58 in New Haven, Conn.<sup>7</sup>.
- + 14 iv. Nathan Broadley, born 18 Nov 1639 in Bingley, Yorkshire, England; died 10 Mar 1712/13 in New Haven, Conn..
- + 15
   v. Capt. Steuen Broadley, born 21 Aug 1642 in Bingley, Yorkshire, England; died 20 Jun 1702 in Guilford, Conn..

#### Generation No. 2

**4. Maj. William<sup>2</sup> Broadley** (Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>8</sup> was born 27 Jan 1609/10 in Shipley, Yorkshire, England<sup>9</sup>, and died 29 May 1691 in New Haven, Conn.<sup>9</sup>. He married **Alice Pritchard**<sup>9</sup> 15 Feb 1644/45 in Springfield, Hampden Co., Mass.. She was born Abt. 1620 in England or Wales<sup>9</sup>, and died 02 Oct 1695 in New Haven, Conn.<sup>9</sup>.

More About Maj. William Broadley:

16

Burial: Grove Street Cemetery, New Haven, Conn.<sup>9</sup> Christening: 08 Jul 1621, St. Michel, Shipley, Yorkshire, England<sup>9</sup> Immigration: Bet. 1637 - 1638, New Haven, Conn.<sup>10</sup>

More About Maj. Broadley and Alice Pritchard: Marriage: 15 Feb 1644/45, Springfield, Hampden Co., Mass.

Children of Maj. Broadley and Alice Pritchard are:

 i. Joseph<sup>3</sup> Bradley<sup>11</sup>, born 04 Jan 1645/46 in New Haven, Conn.<sup>11</sup>; died Jan 1704/05 in New Haven, Conn.<sup>11</sup>. He married Silence Brockett<sup>11</sup> 25 Oct 1667 in Milford, Conn.<sup>11</sup>; born 04 Jan 1647/48 in New Haven, Conn.<sup>11</sup>; died 1692 in New Haven, Conn.<sup>11</sup>.

> More About Joseph Bradley and Silence Brockett: Marriage: 25 Oct 1667, Milford, Conn.<sup>11</sup>

17	ii.	Martha Bradley <sup>11</sup> , born 07 Oct 1648 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>11</sup> ; died 09 Jan 1706/07 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>11</sup> . She married (1) Mathew Sherman <sup>11</sup> Bef. 1665 <sup>11</sup> . She married (2) Ens. Samuel Munson <sup>11</sup> 26 Oct 1665 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>11</sup> ; born 07 Jun 1643 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>11</sup> ; died 10 Jan 1692/93 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>11</sup> . She married (3) Elisaph Preston <sup>11</sup> Abt. 1694 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>11</sup> ; born 09 Apr 1643 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>11</sup> ; died 1707 in Wallingford, Conn. <sup>11</sup> .
		More About Mathew Sherman and Martha Bradley: Marriage: Bef. 1665 <sup>11</sup>
		More About Ens. Munson and Martha Bradley: Marriage: 26 Oct 1665, New Haven, Conn. <sup>11</sup>
		More About Elisaph Preston and Martha Bradley: Marriage: Abt. 1694, New Haven, Conn. <sup>11</sup>
18	iii.	Dr. Abraham Bradley <sup>11</sup> , born 24 Oct 1650 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>11</sup> ; died 19 Oct 1718 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>11</sup> . He married Hannah Thomson <sup>11</sup> 25 Dec 1673 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>11</sup> ; born 22 Sep 1654 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>11</sup> ; died 26 Oct 1718 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>11</sup> .
		More About Dr. Bradley and Hannah Thomson: Marriage: 25 Dec 1673, New Haven, Conn. <sup>11</sup>
19	iv.	Isaac Bradley <sup>12</sup> , born 1651 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>13</sup> ; died 12 Jan 1712/13 in East Haven, Conn. <sup>13</sup> . He married Elizabeth Darrish <sup>13</sup> Bet. 1675 - 1678 in Branford, Conn. <sup>13</sup> ; born Abt. 1656 in Branford, Conn. <sup>13</sup> ; died 03 Jan 1711/12 in East Haven, Conn. <sup>13</sup> .
		More About Isaac Bradley and Elizabeth Darrish: Marriage: Bet. 1675 - 1678, Branford, Conn. <sup>13</sup>
20	v.	Mary Bradley <sup>13</sup> , born 30 Apr 1653 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>13</sup> ; died 26 Sep 1724 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>13</sup> . She married Ens. Samuel Todd <sup>13</sup> 26 Nov 1668 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>13</sup> ; born 29 Apr 1645 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>13</sup> ; died Apr 1714 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>13</sup> .
		More About Ens. Todd and Mary Bradley: Marriage: 26 Nov 1668, New Haven, Conn. <sup>13</sup>
21	vi.	Sergt. Benjamin Bradley <sup>13</sup> , born 08 Apr 1657 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>13</sup> ; died Jun 1728 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>13</sup> . He married (1) Sarah Johnson <sup>13</sup> Bef. 1677 <sup>13</sup> ; died 01 Nov 1733 <sup>13</sup> . He married (2) Elizabeth Thompson <sup>13</sup> 29 Oct 1677 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>13</sup> ; born 03 Jun 1657 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>13</sup> ; died 03 Nov 1718 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>13</sup> . He married (3) Mary Sackitt 23 Aug 1719 <sup>13</sup> .
		More About Sergt. Bradley and Sarah Johnson: Marriage: Bef. 1677 <sup>13</sup>
		More About Sergt. Bradley and Elizabeth Thompson: Marriage: 29 Oct 1677, New Haven, Conn. <sup>13</sup>
		More About Sergt. Bradley and Mary Sackitt: Marriage: 23 Aug 1719 <sup>13</sup>
22 23	vii. viii.	Esther Bradley <sup>13</sup> , born 29 Sep 1659 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>13</sup> . Nathaniel Bradley <sup>13</sup> , born 26 Feb 1660/61 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>13</sup> ; died 17 Aug 1743 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>13</sup> . He married (1) Mercy Mansfield <sup>13</sup> Bef. 1687 <sup>13</sup> ; born 02 Apr 1667 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>13</sup> ; died 09 Jan 1742/43 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>13</sup> . He married (2) Ruth Dickerman <sup>13</sup> Jan 1687/88 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>13</sup> ; born 05 Apr 1668 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>13</sup> ; died 15 May 1725 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>13</sup> .
		More About Nathaniel Bradley and Mercy Mansfield: Marriage: Bef. 1687 <sup>13</sup>
		More About Nathaniel Bradley and Ruth Dickerman: Marriage: Jan 1687/88, New Haven, Conn. <sup>13</sup>
24	ix.	Sarah Bradley <sup>13</sup> , born 21 Jun 1665 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>13</sup> ; died 26 Oct 1742 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>14</sup> . She married Samuel Brockett <sup>15</sup> 23 Mar 1680/81 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>15</sup> ; born 14 Jan 1651/52 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>15</sup> ; died 26 Oct 1742 in Wallingford, Conn. <sup>16</sup> .

16 Dec 2008

3

More About Samuel Brockett and Sarah Bradley: Marriage: 23 Mar 1680/81, New Haven, Conn.<sup>17</sup>

**5.** Daniell<sup>2</sup> Broadley (Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>18</sup> was born 29 Aug 1613 in Bingley, Yorkshire, England<sup>19</sup>, and died 13 Aug 1689 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>20</sup>. He married Mary Williams<sup>21</sup> 21 May 1662 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>21</sup>, daughter of John Williams and Jane Gould. She was born 20 Sep 1641 in Newbury, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>21</sup>, and died 06 Oct 1714 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>21</sup>.

Notes for Daniell Broadley:

In July (1681), the town met to see about the "parsonage farm," and it was finally leased to Daniel Bradley, for twenty-one years. Mr. Ward's in-creasing age and feebleness were doubtless the reasons for this action, though none are given.

[George Wingate Chase, History of Haverhill, 1861, reprint, New England Historical Press, 1983, 136]

"On the 13th of the same month[August 1689], a small party made their appear-ance in the northerly part of this town, and killed Daniel Brad-ley. They then went to the field of Nathaniel Singletary, near by, where he and his oldest son were at work. They approached in their slow and serpent-like manner, until they came within a few rods, when they shot Singletary, who fell and died on the spot; his son attempted to es-cape, but was quickly overtaken and made prisoner. The Indians then Scalped Singletary, and commenced a hasty retreat ; but their prisoner soon eluded their vigilance, and returned to his home, on the same day, to make glad the hearts of his afflicted relatives. Nathaniel Singletary was a "squatter" on the parsonage lands. The marks of the cellar of his house are still to be seen, on the land now owned by Benjamin Kimball, on the Parsonage Road -a short distance northwest from the gate.

Bradley was killed on the "Parsonage Road," not far from the present Atkinson Depot"

"On the 30th of September, 1690, the following petition of his son, Daniel, was addressed to the Court: "To the honord cortt now siting att ipswige this may signify to your honors that whereas by the prouvidence of God my father Daniel Bradly was slaine by the hand of the heathen and left no will as to the deposing of his outward estatte I request my brother Joseph may be appointed administrator. DANIEL BRADLEY." This request was granted." [George Wingate Chase, History of Haverhill, 1861, reprint, New England Historical Press, 1983, 153]

# Daniel Bradley's Parsonage Lease

Articles of agreement made and ooncluded this fourteenth of July sixteen hundred eighty and two, between George Browns, Thomas Whittier, Sen., Daniel Ladd, Sen., Robert Ford, and Josiah Gage, as Selectmen of, and in the name and behalf, and by virtue of special order of the Town of Haverhill upon the north of Merrimack River, made April the 4th 1682, on the one part, and Daniel Bradley of the same place, husbandman, on be-half of himself and his heirs, and assigns, and successors on the other part, witnesseth.

1st In primis That the said Selectmen have bargained with, and therefore do hereby let, and to farm set unto the said Daniel Bradley and to his heirs and assigns for the full term of twenty-one years beginning and accounting from the twenty ninth of September next after the date hereof till the next ensuing one and twenty years be fully completed and ended: All that upland in Haverhill lying for two hundred acres, be it more or less, adjoining to land in the present possession of the said Daniel Bradley. The said Two hundred acres being commonly known by the name of the "Parsonage Farm," laid out for the perpetual use and improvement of the Minister or Ministry of the said Town as by their order and Town act dated November 30th 1660 may appear: in the case and condition that now the land is in, as a wilderness and unimproved land: together with twelve acres, or thereabouts of meadow lying in a meadow called the Sawmill Meadow adjoining to the upland, which also by the Town orders and acts is stated to the Ministry, and annexed to the forementioned Parsonage Farm.

2. In consideration of the land and meadow so let, as above-said for twenty-one years the said Daniel Bradley doth hereby bind himself, and heirs, and successors, and assigns that may or shall live upon the said farm, or manage and have the improvement of all or part thereof, and every of them jointly and severally to the Selectmen now in being, and so to such as shall be annually chosen Selectmen of the place during the term, on behalf of the Town, or to each person or persons as the Town or Selectmen shall order from time to time, or for one year or for longer time, to pay to him or them the annual rent of five pounds in good and merchantable wheat, rye, bar-ley, peas, or Indian corn, at the annual price set for the country rate; or in good barrelled, well picked beef and pork,

at price current in said Town at the successive times of pay-ment; which is, and shall be annually at or before the first of January; the first payment to be made in January next come twelve months: and the place of the delivery of the pay to be at Lt. George Browne's or Jno. Johnson, Sen.'s now dwelling places, or some other house that is, or shall be between them in Haverhill; or as near to the present Meeting-house as said Browne's or Johnson's, or either of them are.

3. The said Daniel Bradley, for himself, and heirs, and as-signs doth covenant and promise as abovesaid, that at his own cost and charge he shall and will within the space of five years next ensuing the twenty-ninth of September next break up, and fence in and plant a good orchard upon the said land, in some convenient place of the full quantity of one acre of ground with a good sort of fruit: in which orchard shall be planted not less than four score good apple trees handsomely placed as is usual in the planting of orchards: and that this orchard shall continually during the time of the lease, and till he resigns up the land to the lessor, be kept sufficient-ly and substantially well fenced so as to prevent any damage to be done to all or any of the trees by cattle or any sort of creatures that are wont, and may if not kept out and pre-vented, do damage to orchards.

4. That the said Daniel Bradley or his heirs or assigns shall not at any time during the said lease directly or in-directly, by himself or themselves or by any other person whatsoever, fall, out down, or make use of any wood or timber, straight or crooked now upon the land or tenement, or that during the term of the lease shall be upon the same, or suffer any other so to do by way of gift, sale, exchange, theft or otherwise if to him or them made known upon the penalty of the Town's, or their Selectmen's, or orders reentry forthwith upon the said tenement, and his or their being turned out of the sane and loosing the remainder of the lease, and suffering each other damages as may upon his, or their being prosecuted in law be recovered against him or them: excepting only what wood and timber, he or they, shall have need to improve for their necessary use and improvement upon the farm for building, fencing, and firewood to be improved upon the said land, and in no wise to be carried off without special and particular license from the Town or from the Selectmen from time to time. PROVIDED nevertheless that of what land he clears and doth fence in for corn land, he or they having first made use of what stuff and timber is suitable for fencing in of that piece, and the other improved land, he or they shall have liberty to carry off and dispose of the rest that is fit for posts, staves, or firewood to any other inhabitant in Haverhill to be in the said Town made use of. 5. That the said Daniel Bradley by himself, or his heirs, or assigns shall build a dwellinghouse and out-housing upon the said farm at his own cost and charge without any limita-tion for dimension and If the building at the expiration or end of this lease shall (by men to be indifferently chosen by both parties, viz., the Town or Selectmen on their order, and Daniel Bradley, or his heirs or assigns) be judged and valued to be then worth more, than ten pounds, then the Town is to pay him or them what the said building or housing shall be apprais-ed at more than ten pounds; provided the whole sum of the valuation exceed not twenty pounds. And if they shall be estimated at more than twenty pounds, then the said Daniel Bradley, his heirs, and assigns are to bear the whole charge thereof excepting only one of the ten pounds, or half the twenty above mentioned. 6. That the said Daniel Bradley, or his heirs, or assigns shall constantly during the whole time of the lease, excepting only the three first years, keep and maintain upon the farm by the use and improvement of the said land and meadow what stock of cattle, he or they can by said improvement, that so there may be wherewithall to manure the said land, and keep it in good heart. And therefore to that end the said Daniel Bradley and his heirs and assigns, are hereby strictly obliged and bound, and do covenant with the lessor, that he or they after the first three years of the above mentioned one and twenty years lease, are expired and past, shall not di-rectly or indirectly by him or themselves, or any other per-son or way or means carry off or suffer to be carried off from the said farm at any time any corn in the straw or husk; or any grass, straw, husk or hay; but that it shall be im-proved by maintaining and keeping a stock of cattle on the land; and that he or they shall not carry off therefrom as abovesaid any of the soil or dung that shall arise by the improvement of the said tenement but that all and every part thereof shall duly and truly be laid according to the usual rules of good husbandry upon some part of the tillage land, or improved land of the said farm or tenement for the better-ing thereof.

7. That what land of the said farm the said Daniel Bradley or his heirs or assigns shall at any time break up, or im-prove with corn, and after some use thereof shall think meet to lay the same open and down again; he or they, the last year of their so improving, of the said land or field, shall sow the same with English grain, and with also such a convenient and sufficient quantity of good English hay seed, as is customary in such cases to be mown, that so the farm in time may be overspread with good English grass for mowing or feeding.

8. The said Daniel Bradley, or his heirs or assigns, or tenant upon the farm, shall, at the expiration of the said lease of twenty-one years, leave all the fences that shall be-long to the farm in good repair fit for service. And shall leave at least fifteen acres of kindly land of the farm in good tillage case and condition within a good sufficient fence.

9. That the said Daniel or his assigns notwithstanding the expiration of his lease, or term of twenty-one years upon the twenty-ninth day of September shall have liberty to live upon the farm, and make use of the housing till the tenth of March next following for the spending of his hay and straw, etc. with his stock and for the fitting of his crop for market, and disposing of his corn.

Provided always, that the said Daniel Bradley or his assigns living there shall not hinder any other tenant that may succeed him from coming upon the farm as soon as the lease is out in September, before winter to plough and prepare, or in the winter time to provide as he shall see most for his till-age and improvement the next year. 10. The said Daniel, or his heirs or assigns or tenant upon the place, shall, at the end of his said term, (or at the said tenth of March) when he is to go off and leave the farm and buildings, leave three good leads of good hay in the housing for the use and improvement of the next tenant, or improvers of the farm in their spring work with their cattle upon the same.

In witness whereof the Selectmen on behalf on themselves and the Town on the one part, and Daniel. Bradley on behalf of himself, and heirs, and assigns, on the other part, for the confirmation of the ten foregoing articles, as they are jointly or severally concerned therein, do hereto set their hands interchangeably.

George Browne } Daniel Ladd, Sen. } Thomas Whittier, Sen. } Selectmen. Robert Ford } Josiah Cage }

Signed, and interchange-ably delivered in the presence of, and owned before Daniel Bradley, Sen.

Daniel Rendrick John Griffing

13: 10 m: 86. A receipt of  $\pounds$  20 for four years rent is by the Selectmen this day and by the tenant's desire is enter-ed in this book among records of births, etc. and the origi-nal put on file with other returns for bounds.

[Town Records of Haverhill, Copy of the First Page of the Old Book of Records of the Town of Haverhill Called Therein Number Three, pp. 285-289, Haverhill Public Library)

--- Saul M. Montes-Bradley, "Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton", 2006 http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg02.htm#248

More About Daniell Broadley: Immigration: 08 Apr 1635, ship "Elizabeth" of London<sup>21</sup> Occupation: yeoman farmer, miller<sup>21</sup> Residence: 19 Jun 1662, Rowley, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>22</sup>

More About Daniell Broadley and Mary Williams: Marriage: 21 May 1662, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>23</sup>

Children of Daniell Broadley and Mary Williams are:

- + 25
   i. Daniel<sup>3</sup> Bradley, born 14 Feb 1662/63 in Rowley, Essex Co., Mass.; died 15 Mar 1696/97 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass..
- + 26 ii. Joseph Bradley, born 07 Feb 1664/65 in Rowley, Essex Co., Mass.; died 03 Oct 1727 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass..
- + 27 iii. Martha Bradley, born 1667 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.; died Aft. 1708.
- 28 iv. Mary Bradley<sup>23</sup>, born 01 Mar 1669/70 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>23</sup>; died 14 Mar 1669/70 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>23</sup>.
- + 29
   v. Mary Bradley, born 16 Apr 1671 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.; died Aft. 03 Sep 1718 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass..
  - vi. Sarah Bradley<sup>23</sup>, born 19 Aug 1673 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>23</sup>; died 17 Jul 1738 in Kingston, Rockingham Co., N.H.<sup>23</sup>. She married (1) James Beane<sup>23</sup> 03 Dec 1697 in Exeter, Rockingham Co., N. H.<sup>23</sup>; born 17 Dec 1672 in Exeter, Rockingham Co., N.H.<sup>23</sup>; died 06 Jan 1753 in Kingston, Rockingham Co., N.H.<sup>23</sup>. She married (2) John Davenport<sup>23</sup> 28 Feb 1702/03 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>23</sup>; born in Portsmouth, N.H.<sup>23</sup>.

More About James Beane and Sarah Bradley:

Marriage: 03 Dec 1697, Exeter, Rockingham Co., N. H.<sup>23</sup>

More About John Davenport and Sarah Bradley: Marriage: 28 Feb 1702/03, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>23</sup>

- + 31 vii. Hannah Bradley, born 28 May 1677 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.; died Aft. 1718.
  - 32 viii. Isaac Bradley, born 25 Feb 1679/80 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.; died Aft. 1740.
- + 33 ix. Abraham Bradley, born 14 Mar 1683/84 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.; died 03 Jul 1764 in Concord, Merrimack Co., N. H..

7. Michaell<sup>2</sup> Broadley (Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>24</sup> was born 14 Nov 1619 in Bingley, Yorkshire, England<sup>24</sup>. He married (1) X X. He married (2) Elizabeth Stones<sup>24</sup> 04 Nov 1653 in Bingley, Yorkshire, England<sup>24</sup>.

More About Michaell Broadley and Elizabeth Stones: Marriage: 04 Nov 1653, Bingley, Yorkshire, England<sup>24</sup>

Child of Michaell Broadley and X X is:

+

i. Michael<sup>3</sup> Broadley<sup>24</sup>, born 17 Oct 1647 in Coley, Yorkshire, England<sup>24</sup>.

Child of Michaell Broadley and Elizabeth Stones is:

35 i. Abraham<sup>3</sup> Broadley<sup>24</sup>, born 28 Dec 1656 in Bingley, Yorkshire, England<sup>24</sup>.

**8.** Samuell<sup>2</sup> Broadley (Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>25</sup> was born Abt. 1620 in Bingley, Yorkshire, England<sup>26</sup>, and died in Long Island, New York<sup>27</sup>.

Children of Samuell Broadley are:

- i. James<sup>3</sup> Bradley, born Abt. 1640; died Abt. Sep 1704.
- ii. Samuel Bradley<sup>28</sup>, born Abt. 1642<sup>29</sup>; died Abt. 17 Apr 1703 in New York, New York<sup>29</sup>.
- 38 iii. Peter Bradley<sup>29</sup>, born Abt. 1655<sup>29</sup>. He married Mary X<sup>29</sup>; born 1657<sup>29</sup>; died 04 Jul 1724 in Southold, Long Island, New York<sup>29</sup>.
- iv. Henry Bradley<sup>30</sup>, born Abt. 1660 in Dorchester, Norfolk Co., Mass.<sup>30</sup>; died Bef. Jul 1735 in prob. Dorchester, Maryland<sup>30</sup>. He married (1) Judith Brown<sup>30</sup> 07 Jan 1695/96 in Newbury, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>30</sup>; born 1660<sup>30</sup>; died 14 Nov 1728 in Newbury, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>30</sup>. He married (2) Hannah Foster<sup>30</sup> 19 Apr 1729 in Newbury, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>30</sup>; born 16 Jul 1668 in Andover, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>30</sup>; died 29 Jun 1740 in Methuen, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>30</sup>.

More About Henry Bradley: Date born 2: Abt. 1660, Long Island, New York<sup>31</sup>

More About Henry Bradley and Judith Brown: Marriage: 07 Jan 1695/96, Newbury, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>32</sup>

More About Henry Bradley and Hannah Foster: Marriage: 19 Apr 1729, Newbury, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>32</sup>

v. Sarah Bradley<sup>33</sup>, born Abt. 1665<sup>33</sup>; died 12 Sep 1744 in New York, New York<sup>33</sup>. She married (1) William Cox<sup>34</sup> 1685 in New York, New York<sup>35</sup>; died Aug 1689 in Staten Island, New York<sup>35</sup>. She married (2) John Oort<sup>35</sup> Aft. 1689 in New York, New York<sup>35</sup>; died 14 May 1691 in New York, New York<sup>35</sup>. She married (3) Capt. William Kidd<sup>36</sup> 16 May 1691 in New York, New York<sup>37</sup>; born 09 Mar 1647/48 in Carnock, Dundee, Scotland<sup>38</sup>; died 23 May 1701 in London, England<sup>39</sup>. She married (4) Christopher Rousby<sup>40</sup> 04 Nov 1703 in New York, New York<sup>40</sup>; born in Rowley, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>41</sup>; died 03 Oct 1728 in Woodbridge, New Jersey<sup>42</sup>.

More About William Cox and Sarah Bradley: Marriage: 1685, New York, New York<sup>42</sup>

More About John Oort and Sarah Bradley: Marriage: Aft. 1689, New York, New York<sup>42</sup>

More About Capt. William Kidd: Occupation 1: merchant sailor, shipowner<sup>42</sup>

40

Occupation 2: bloodthirsty pirate42

More About Capt. Kidd and Sarah Bradley: Marriage: 16 May 1691, New York, New York<sup>43</sup>

More About Christopher Rousby and Sarah Bradley: Marriage: 04 Nov 1703, New York, New York<sup>44</sup>

41 vi. George Bradley<sup>45</sup>, born 1667 in Connecticut<sup>45</sup>; died 20 Apr 1741 in Tolland, Connecticut.<sup>45</sup>. He married Hannah Braman<sup>45</sup> 29 May 1717 in Tolland, Connecticut<sup>45</sup>; born 1690 in Norton, Massachusetts<sup>45</sup>.

More About George Bradley and Hannah Braman: Marriage: 29 May 1717, Tolland, Connecticut<sup>45</sup>

**9.** Abraham<sup>2</sup> Broadley (Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>46</sup> was born 17 Apr 1622 in Bingley, Yorkshire, England<sup>46</sup>. He married **X X**.

Child of Abraham Broadley and X X is:

42 i. Daniell<sup>3</sup> Broadley, born 02 Sep 1676 in Liverpool, Lancashire, England<sup>47</sup>.

**10.** Marie<sup>2</sup> Broadley (Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>48</sup> was born 27 Dec 1624 in Bingley, Yorkshire, England<sup>49</sup>. She married **Thomas Leaver** 01 Sep 1643 in Rowley, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>50</sup>. He died 26 Dec 1683.

More About Thomas Leaver and Marie Broadley: Marriage: 01 Sep 1643, Rowley, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>50</sup>

Children of Marie Broadley and Thomas Leaver are:

i. Prudence<sup>3</sup> Leaver<sup>51</sup>, born 11 Apr 1644 in Rowley, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>51</sup>; died 26 Oct 1716 in Bradford, Mass.<sup>51</sup>. She married (1) Benjamin Gage<sup>51</sup> 11 Oct 1671 in Bradford, Mass.<sup>51</sup>; born Abt. 1643 in Salisbury, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>51</sup>; died 10 Oct 1672 in Bradford, Mass.<sup>51</sup>. She married (2) Lt. Samuel Stickney<sup>51</sup> 06 Apr 1674 in Bradford, Mass.<sup>51</sup>; born 06 Mar 1630/31 in Cottingham, Yorkshire, England<sup>51</sup>; died Abt. 1709 in Bradford, Mass.<sup>51</sup>.

More About Benjamin Gage and Prudence Leaver: Marriage: 11 Oct 1671, Bradford, Mass.<sup>51</sup>

More About Lt. Stickney and Prudence Leaver: Marriage: 06 Apr 1674, Bradford, Mass.<sup>51</sup>

44 ii. Thomas Leaver<sup>51</sup>, born Abt.  $1645^{51}$ ; died Aft.  $1684^{51}$ . He married Damaris  $X^{51}$ ; died Aft.  $1684^{51}$ .

45 iii. Mary Leaver<sup>51</sup>, born Abt. 1646<sup>51</sup>; died Aft. 1684<sup>51</sup>. She married Samuel Dresser<sup>51</sup>; died Aft. 1684<sup>51</sup>.

**11.** Ellin<sup>2</sup> Broadley (Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>52</sup> was born 24 Jun 1632 in Bingley, Yorkshire, England<sup>52</sup>, and died 1683 in New Haven, Conn.<sup>52</sup>. She married John Alling<sup>52</sup> 14 Oct 1652 in New Haven, Conn.<sup>52</sup>. He was born 22 Nov 1629<sup>52</sup>, and died 1691 in New Haven, Conn.<sup>52</sup>.

More About John Alling and Ellin Broadley: Marriage: 14 Oct 1652, New Haven, Conn.<sup>52</sup>

Children of Ellin Broadley and John Alling are:

- Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Allen<sup>52</sup>, born 11 Sep 1653 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>52</sup>. She married John Hopson<sup>52</sup>; born in Guilford, Conn.<sup>53</sup>.
- 47 ii. Lydia Allen<sup>54</sup>, born 26 Dec 1656 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>54</sup>. She married Obadiah Wilcox<sup>54</sup>.
- 48 iii. Hannah Allen<sup>54</sup>, born 26 Jul 1659 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>54</sup>. She married Y Scranton<sup>54</sup>.
- 49 iv. Mary Allen<sup>55</sup>, born 26 Feb 1660/61 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>55</sup>. She married (1) Bartholomew Goodrich<sup>55</sup>; died Bef. 1697<sup>55</sup>. She married (2) Benjamin Lindley<sup>55</sup> Abt. 1697<sup>55</sup>; born Abt. 1670 in Newark, New Jersey<sup>55</sup>; died Aft. 01 Jun 1750 in Branford, Conn.<sup>55</sup>.

More About Benjamin Lindley and Mary Allen: Marriage: Abt. 1697<sup>55</sup>

50 51	John Allen <sup>56</sup> , born 13 Dec 1663 in Guilford, Conn. <sup>56</sup> . He married Abigail Grannia <sup>56</sup> . Sarah Allen <sup>57</sup> , born 25 Nov 1666 in Guilford, Conn. <sup>57</sup> ; died 26 Sep 1742 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>57</sup> . She married Samuel Atwater <sup>57</sup> 07 Jul 1691 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>57</sup> ; born 17 Sep 1664 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>57</sup> ; died 17 Sep 1742 in New Haven, Conn. <sup>57</sup> .
	More About Samuel Atwater and Sarah Allen: Marriage: 07 Jul 1691, New Haven, Conn. <sup>57</sup>

- 52 vii. Samuel Allen<sup>58</sup>, born 24 Mar 1669/70 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>58</sup>. He married Sarah Sacket<sup>58</sup>.
- 53 viii. Martha Allen<sup>58</sup>, born Jun 1674 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>58</sup>.

**12.** Joshua<sup>2</sup> Broadley (Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>59</sup> was born 01 May 1634 in Bingley, Yorkshire, England<sup>59</sup>, and died Aft. 1717 in Woodbridge, New Jersey<sup>59</sup>. He married (1) Judith Lumbe<sup>59</sup> 26 May 1664 in Rowley, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>60</sup>. She died 07 Dec 1682 in Woodbridge, New Jersey<sup>61</sup>. He married (2) Margaret X<sup>61</sup> 27 May 1684 in Woodbridge, New Jersey<sup>61</sup>.

More About Joshua Broadley: Immigration: Abt. 1635, New Haven, Conn.<sup>61</sup> Residence: Bet. 1667 - 1668, Boston, Massachusetts<sup>61</sup>

More About Joshua Broadley and Judith Lumbe: Marriage: 26 May 1664, Rowley, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>62</sup>

More About Joshua Broadley and Margaret X: Marriage: 27 May 1684, Woodbridge, New Jersey<sup>63</sup>

Children of Joshua Broadley and Judith Lumbe are:

- i. Martha<sup>3</sup> Bradley<sup>63</sup>, born 26 Feb 1663/64 in Rowley, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>63</sup>.
- Joshua Bradley<sup>63</sup>, born 31 Dec 1665 in Rowley, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>63</sup>; died 18 Apr 1669 in Woodbridge, New Jersey<sup>63</sup>.
- 56 iii. Judith Bradley<sup>63</sup>, born 16 Feb 1666/67 in Woodbridge, New Jersey<sup>63</sup>.
- 57 iv. Joshua Bradley<sup>63</sup>, born 15 Jun 1671 in Woodbridge, New Jersey<sup>63</sup>.
- 58 v. Elizabeth Bradley<sup>63</sup>, born 15 Aug 1673 in Woodbridge, New Jersey<sup>63</sup>.

**14.** Nathan<sup>2</sup> Broadley (Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>64</sup> was born 18 Nov 1639 in Bingley, Yorkshire, England<sup>64</sup>, and died 10 Mar 1712/13 in New Haven, Conn.<sup>64</sup>. He married (1) Hester Griswold<sup>64</sup> Abt. 1668<sup>64</sup>. She was born 08 May 1648 in Wethersfield, Conn.<sup>64</sup>, and died Bef. 1694<sup>64</sup>. He married (2) Hannah Munson<sup>64</sup> 21 Aug 1694 in New Haven, Conn.<sup>64</sup>. She was born 11 Jun 1648 in New Haven, Conn.<sup>64</sup>, and died 30 Nov 1695 in New Haven, Conn.<sup>64</sup>. He married (3) Rachel Holton<sup>64</sup> 16 May 1698 in Northampton, Conn.<sup>64</sup>. She was born 1640 in Hartford, Conn.<sup>64</sup>, and died 1714<sup>64</sup>.

More About Nathan Broadley and Hester Griswold: Marriage: Abt. 1668<sup>64</sup>

More About Nathan Broadley and Hannah Munson: Marriage: 21 Aug 1694, New Haven, Conn.<sup>64</sup>

More About Nathan Broadley and Rachel Holton: Marriage: 16 May 1698, Northampton, Conn.<sup>64</sup>

59

Children of Nathan Broadley and Hester Griswold are:

Anne<sup>3</sup> Bradley<sup>64</sup>, born 16 Nov 1669 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>64</sup>; died 01 Jun 1749 in East Guilford, Conn.<sup>64</sup>.
 She married Jonathan Murray<sup>64</sup> 17 Jul 1688 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>64</sup>; born 1665 in Edinburgh, Scotland<sup>64</sup>; died 27 Aug 1747 in East Guilford, Conn.<sup>64</sup>.

More About Jonathan Murray and Anne Bradley: Marriage: 17 Jul 1688, Guilford, Conn.<sup>64</sup>

ii. Abigail Bradley<sup>64</sup>, born 13 Mar 1671/72 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>64</sup>; died 09 Nov 1746<sup>64</sup>. She married Thomas Willard<sup>64</sup> 08 Jul 1689 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>64</sup>.

More About Thomas Willard and Abigail Bradley: Marriage: 08 Jul 1689, Guilford, Conn.<sup>64</sup>

61 iii. Mary Bradley<sup>64</sup>, born 13 Mar 1671/72 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>64</sup>. She married (1) Caleb Mix<sup>64</sup>; born 1661<sup>64</sup>.
 She married (2) Josiah Tuttle<sup>64</sup> Aft. 1710<sup>64</sup>.

More About Josiah Tuttle and Mary Bradley: Marriage: Aft. 1710<sup>64</sup>

- 62 iv. Hester Bradley<sup>64</sup>, born 02 Nov 1674 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>64</sup>; died 20 Feb 1674/75 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>64</sup>.
- 63 v. Hester Bradley<sup>64</sup>, born 14 Apr 1677 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>64</sup>. She married Benjamin Marshall<sup>64</sup>; born in Southampton, Long Island, New York<sup>65</sup>.
- vi. Daniel Bradley<sup>66</sup>, born 10 Jun 1680 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>66</sup>; died 02 Apr 1688 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>66</sup>.
- vii. Nathan Noah Bradley<sup>66</sup>, born 18 Sep 1685 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>66</sup>; died 18 Nov 1764 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>66</sup>.
   He married Mary Hatch<sup>66</sup> 03 Oct 1710 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>66</sup>; born 1689 in Falmouth, Mass.<sup>66</sup>; died 20 Mar 1754 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>66</sup>.

More About Nathan Bradley and Mary Hatch: Marriage: 03 Oct 1710, Guilford, Conn.<sup>66</sup>

viii. Patience Bradley<sup>66</sup>, born 06 Apr 1688 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>66</sup>; died 18 Aug 1743<sup>66</sup>. She married (1) Ebenezer Elton<sup>66</sup>. She married (2) Daniel Crittendon<sup>66</sup> Abt. 1708<sup>66</sup>; born Abt. 1685<sup>66</sup>.

More About Daniel Crittendon and Patience Bradley: Marriage: Abt. 1708<sup>66</sup>

**15.** Capt. Steuen<sup>2</sup> Broadley (Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>67</sup> was born 21 Aug 1642 in Bingley, Yorkshire, England<sup>67</sup>, and died 20 Jun 1702 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>67</sup>. He married (1) Hannah Smith<sup>67</sup> 09 Nov 1663 in New Haven, Conn.<sup>67</sup>. She was born 1644 in New Haven, Conn.<sup>67</sup>, and died Abt. 1690<sup>67</sup>. He married (2) Mary Fenn<sup>67</sup> Aft. 1690<sup>67</sup>. She was born in Milford, Conn.<sup>67</sup>.

More About Capt. Steuen Broadley: Military service 1: 1690, King William's War: Ensign of Dragoons in New Haven<sup>67</sup> Military service 2: 1698, captain of trainband, New Haven<sup>67</sup>

More About Hannah Smith: Christening: 14 Dec 1645, New Haven, Conn.<sup>67</sup>

More About Capt. Broadley and Hannah Smith: Marriage: 09 Nov 1663, New Haven, Conn.<sup>67</sup>

More About Capt. Broadley and Mary Fenn: Marriage: Aft. 1690<sup>67</sup>

69

Children of Capt. Broadley and Hannah Smith are:

Hannah<sup>3</sup> Bradley<sup>67</sup>, born 01 Sep 1664 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>67</sup>; died 16 Dec 1692 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>67</sup>. She married Daniel Bishop<sup>67</sup> Abt. 1688<sup>67</sup>; born 1663 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>67</sup>; died 17 Apr 1751 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>67</sup>.

More About Daniel Bishop and Hannah Bradley: Marriage: Abt. 1688<sup>67</sup>

- 68 ii. Sarah Bradley<sup>67</sup>, born 14 Feb 1666/67 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>67</sup>; died 07 Oct 1667 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>67</sup>.
  - iii. Stephen Bradley<sup>67</sup>, born 01 Oct 1668 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>67</sup>; died Feb 1701/02 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>67</sup>. He married Sarah Ward<sup>67</sup> 15 Nov 1683 in Massachusetts<sup>68</sup>; born 15 Nov 1674 in Killingworth, Conn.<sup>69</sup>; died 08 Dec 1763 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>69</sup>.

More About Stephen Bradley and Sarah Ward: Marriage: 15 Nov 1683, Massachusetts<sup>70</sup>

- iv. Daniel Bradley<sup>71</sup>, born 21 Oct 1670 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>71</sup>; died 27 Jun 1703 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>71</sup>.
- v. Elizabeth Bradley<sup>71</sup>, born 31 Dec 1671 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>71</sup>; died 31 Oct 1732 in Killingworth, Conn.<sup>71</sup>.

She married (1) Isaac Griswold<sup>71</sup> Abt. 1689 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>71</sup>; born 10 Sep 1658 in Wethersfield, Conn.<sup>71</sup>; died 13 Jun 1727 in Clinton, Conn.<sup>71</sup>. She married (2) Sergt. William Wellman<sup>71</sup> 25 Jun 1730 in Killingworth, Conn.<sup>71</sup>; born 1661 in New London, Conn.<sup>71</sup>; died 23 Aug 1736 in Killingworth, Conn.<sup>71</sup>. More About Isaac Griswold and Elizabeth Bradley:

Marriage: Abt. 1689, Guilford, Conn.71

More About Sergt. Wellman and Elizabeth Bradley: Marriage: 25 Jun 1730, Killingworth, Conn.71

vi. Lieut. Abraham Bradley<sup>71</sup>, born 13 May 1674 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>71</sup>; died 20 Apr 1721 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>71</sup>. He married (1) Jane Leaming<sup>71</sup> 13 Jul 1697 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>71</sup>; born 1678 in Long Island, New York<sup>71</sup>; died 30 Oct 1718 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>71</sup>. He married (2) Abigail Leete<sup>71</sup> 1719<sup>71</sup>; born Abt. 168371; died 16 Apr 1767 in Guilford, Conn.71.

> More About Lieut. Bradley and Jane Learning: Marriage: 13 Jul 1697, Guilford, Conn.71

> More About Lieut. Bradley and Abigail Leete: Marriage: 171971

73 vii. Sarah Bradley<sup>71</sup>, born 17 Oct 1676 in Guilford, Conn.<sup>71</sup>. She married Thomas Griswold<sup>71</sup> 09 May 169771; born Abt. 1673 in Wethersfield, Conn.71; died 19 Oct 172971.

> More About Thomas Griswold and Sarah Bradley: Marriage: 09 May 169771

# Generation No. 3

25. Daniel<sup>3</sup> Bradley (Daniell<sup>2</sup> Broadley, Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>72</sup> was born 14 Feb 1662/63 in Rowley, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>73</sup>, and died 15 Mar 1696/97 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>74</sup>. He married Hannah Dow<sup>75</sup>. She was born 01 Jul 1668 in Amesbury, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>75</sup>, and died 15 Mar 1696/97 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>76</sup>.

Children of Daniel Bradley and Hannah Dow are:

74	i.	Ruth <sup>4</sup> Bradley <sup>77</sup> , born 15 May 1688 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>77</sup> ; died 29 Aug 1708 in Haverhill,
		Essex Co., Mass. <sup>78</sup> . She married Thomas Johnson <sup>79</sup> ; born 04 Dec 1685 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>79</sup> ;
		died 22 Jul 1754 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>80</sup> .

- ii. Daneil Bradley<sup>81</sup>, born 28 Oct 1690 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>82</sup>. 75
- 76 iii. Mary Bradley, born 06 May 1693 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>82</sup>; died 15 Mar 1696/97 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.83.
- 77 iv. Martha Bradley, born 03 Sep 1695 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>84</sup>.
- 78 v. Hannah Bradley, born 06 Jun 1696 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>84</sup>; died 15 Mar 1696/97 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.85.

26. Joseph<sup>3</sup> Bradley (Daniell<sup>2</sup> Broadley, Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>86</sup> was born 07 Feb 1664/65 in Rowley, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>87</sup>, and died 03 Oct 1727 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>88</sup>. He married Hannah Heath<sup>88</sup> 14 Apr 1691 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>88</sup>, daughter of John Heath and Sarah Partridge. She was born 03 May 1673 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>88</sup>, and died 02 Nov 1761 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>88</sup>.

# Notes for Joseph Bradley:

JOSEPH, Haverhill, had a garrison at his ho. wh. was surpris. 8 Feb. 1704, when his w. for the sec. time was tak. by the Ind. and carr. away, her inf. ch. b. after her capt. dying of want. Abraham, his s. liv. to 1754, at Concord, N. H. His ch. Joseph, Martha, and Sarah had been k. 11 Mar. 1697 by the Ind. [Savage, Vol. I, 234]

24 March 1690 - "As a means of defense, the selectmen appointed six garrisons, and four houses of refuge...The fifth was commanded by Joseph Bradley, and was situated in the northerly part of the town, not far from the house of the late Zebulon Sargent; it was long since torn down, and no traces of it now remain...Most of the garrisons, and two of the houses of refuge, (those belong-ing to Joseph and Nathaniel Peaslee) were built of brick, and were two stories high; those that were not built of this material, had a single laying of it between the outer and inner

72

walls. They had but one outside door, which was often so small that but one person could enter at a time ; their windows were about two feet and a half in length, eighteen inches in breadth, and were secured on the inside with iron bars. Their glass was very small, cut in the shape of a diamond, was extremely thick, and fas-tened in with lead instead of putty. There were generally but two rooms in the basement story, and tradition says that they entered the chamber...with the help of a ladder, instead of stairs, so that the inmates could re-treat into them, and take it up if the basement-story should be taken by the enemy. Their fire-places were of such enormous sizes, that they could burn their wood sled-length, very conveniently; and the ovens opened on the outside of the building, generally at one end, behind the fire-place ; and were of such dimensions that we should suppose a sufficient quantity of bread might have been baked in them to supply a regiment of hungry mouths. [George Wingate Chase, History of Haverhill, 1861, reprint, New England Historical Press, 1983, 155-157]

15 March 1696/97 - "But to return from this long digression, to our narrative. After the attack on Duston's house, the Indians dispersed themselves in small par-ties, and attacked the houses in the vicinity. Nine houses were plundered and reduced to ashes on that eventful day, and in every case their owners were slain while defending them. Twenty-seven persons were slaughtered, (fifteen of them children) and thirteen captured. The following is a list of the killed:-John Keezar, his father, and son, George; John Kimball and his mother, Hannah ; Sarah Eastman; Thomas Eaton ; Thomas Emer-son, his wife, Elizabeth, and two children, Timothy and Sarah ; Daniel Bradley, his wife, Hannah, and two children, Mary and Hannah ; Martha Dow, daughter of Stephen Dow; Joseph, Martha, and Sarah Bradley, children of Joseph Bradley ; Thomas and Mehitable Kingsbury ; Thomas Wood and his daughter, Susannah ; John Woodman and his daughter, Susannah; Zechariah White ; and Martha, the infant daughter of Mr. Duston."

[Chase, History of Haverhill, 198]

5 April 1696/7 - "To Thomas Dustin, upon the settlement of garrisons. April 5 1696-7. You being appointed master of the garrison at your house, you are hereby, in his Maj's [Majesty's] name, required to see that a good watch is kept at your garrison both by night and by day, by those persons hereafter named who are to be under your command and inspection in building or repairing your garrison ; and if any person refuse or neglect their duty, you are accordingly required to make return of the same, under your hand, to the Committee of militia in Haverhill. The persons appointed are as followeth: -Josiah Heath, sen., Josiah Heath, jun., Joseph Bradley, John Heath, Joseph Kingsbury, and Thomas Kingsbury.

By order of the Committee of militia. SAMUEL AYER, Capt."

[Chase, History of Haverhill, 200]

Spring 1708, "The town by this time was generally alarmed. Joseph Bradley collec-ted a small party, in the northerly part of it, and secured the medicine-box and packs of the enemy, which they bad left about three miles from the village. Capt. Samuel Ayer, a fearless man, and of great strength, collected a body of about twenty men, and pursued the retreating foe. He came up with them just as they were entering the woods, when they faced about, and though they numbered thirteen or more to one, still Capt. Ayer did not hesitate to give them battle. These gallant men were soon rein-forced by another party, under the command of his son ; and after a severe skirmish, which lasted about an hour, they retook some of the pris-oners, and the enemy precipitately retreated, leaving nine of their number dead.

The French and Indians continued their retreat, and so great were their sufferings, arising from the loss of their packs, and their consequent exposure to famine, that many of the Frenchmen returned and surrendered themselves prisoners of war; and some of the captives were dismissed, with a message that, if they were pursued, the others should be put to death. Perhaps, if they had been pursued, nearly the whole of their force might have been conquered; for the Governor, in his address to the As-sembly, says, " we might have done more against them if we bad followed their tracks." As it was, they left thirty of their number dead, in both engagements, and many were wounded, whom they carried with them. The French, when they returned, reported very differently from this; they said that they " faced about, and that our people, being astonished, were all killed or taken, except ten or twelve, who escaped."

[Chase, History of Haverhill, 224]

-- Saul F. Montes-Bradley, "Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton", 2006 website http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#234

Military service: Bet. 1690 - 1707, kept Garrison House in Haverhill<sup>89</sup> Occupation: yeoman farmer

# Notes for Hannah Heath:

February 1705, "On the 8th of February, about 3 or 4 o'clock in the afternoon, a party of six Indians attacked the garrison of Joseph Bradley, which was unhappily in an unguarded state-even the sentries had left their stations, and the gates were open. The Indians approached cautiously, and were rushing into the open gates, before they were discovered. Jonathan John-son, a sentinel, who was standing in the house, shot at and wounded the foremost, and Mrs. Bradley, who had a kettle of boiling soap over the fire, seized her ladle, and filling it with the steaming liquid, discharged it on his tawny pate -a soap-orific that almost instantly brought on a sleep, from which he has never since awoke. The rest of the party immediately rushed forward, killed Johnson,; made prisoner of the intrepid woman, and of some others. Pike in his Journal says four. Three persons escaped from the garrison. The Indians, then fearing lest they should soon be attacked by a stronger party, commenced a hasty retreat, aiming for Canada, which was their place of resort when they had been so successful as to take a number of prisoners. Mrs. Bradley was in delicate circumstances, and in slender health; still she received no kindness from her savage conquerors. No situation of woman would ever protect her from their demon-like cruelties. The weather was cold; the wind blew keenly over the hills, and the ground was covered with a deep snow, -yet they obliged her to travel on foot, and carry a heavy burthen, too large even for the strength of man. In this manner they proceeded through the wild wilderness; and Mrs. Brad-ley informed her family, after she returned, that for many days in succession, she subsisted on nothing but bits of skin, ground-nuts, the bark of trees, wild onions, and lily roots. While in this situation, with none but savages for her assistants and protectors, and in the midst of a thick forest. she gave birth to a child. The Indians then, as if they were not satisfied with persecuting the mother, extended their cruelties to the innocent and almost friendless babe. For the want of proper attention, it was sickly, and probably troublesome; and when it cried, these remorseless fiends showed their pity, by throwing embers into its mouth. 'They told the mother that if she would permit them to baptize it in their manner, they would suffer it to live. Unwil-ling to deny their request, lest it should enrage their fierce and diabolical passions, and hoping that the little innocent would receive kindness at their hands, she complied with their request. They took it from her, and

baptized it by gashing its forehead with their knives. The feelings of the mother, when the child was returned to her with its smooth and white forehead gashed with the knife, and its warm blood coursing down its cheeks, can be better imagined than described.

Soon as Mrs. Bradley had regained sufficient strength to travel, the In-dians again took up their march for Canada. But before they arrived at their place of rendezvous, she had occasion to go a little distance from the party, and when she returned, she beheld a sight shocking to a mother, and to every feeling of humanity. Her child, which was born in sorrow, and nursed in the lap of affliction, and on which she doted with maternal fondness, was piked upon a pole. Its excrutiating agonies were over it could no more feel the tortures of the merciless savages - and its mother could only weep over its memory. Soon after, they proceeded to Canada, where Mrs. Bradley was sold to the French for eighty livres. She informed her friends, after her return, that she was treated kindly by the family in which she lived. It was her custom, morning and evening, when she milked her master's cow, to take with her a crust of bread, soak it with milk, and eat it; with this, and with the rations allowed her by her mas-ter, she eked out a comfortable subsistance.

In March, 1705, her husband, hearing that she was in the possession of the French, started for Canada with the intention of redeeming her. He travelled on foot, accompanied only by a dog that drew a small sled, in which he carried a bag of snuff, as a present from the Governor of this Province to the Governor of Canada. When he arrived, he immediately redeemed her, and set sail from Montreal for Boston, which they reached in safety; and from thence travelled to Haverhill.

Penhallow mentions this as her second captivity, and Hutchinson says the same ; but Penhallow is, without doubt, his authority. Diligent search has been made to learn the history of her first ; but, thus far it has been unsuccessful. Very accurate traditions of the captivities of the other members of the family, have been transmitted to their descendants, but they have never heard their fathers tell that this person was taken at any other time ; at least, they can give no account of such a fact. We ex-tract the following, from Rev. Abiel Abbot's MS., taken by him from Judith Whiting:-"Destitute of nurses and necessaries, the child was sickly, and apt to cry, and they would put hot embers in its mouth. Be-ing obliged to leave it a short time, on her return, she found it piked on a pole. "' Having been brought home by her husband, she was taken a second time, but not before she had finished and wounded an In-dian, by pouring boiling soap into his mouth." From this, it appears that she was twice captivated; but of the truth of the statement, in this par-ticular, we will not undertake to judge. It certainly does not agree with Penhallow's, and if we rely on one, we must throw up the other, at least, in part."

Mrs. Bradley's deposition, which we give in another place, is conclusive evidence that the above was her second captivity. As we have it from one of her descendants, Mrs. Bradley was engaged in boiling soap, when she was startled by the appearance of Indians at her very door, one of whom exclaimed, exultingly, -" Now, Hannah, me

got you." Instead, however, of quietly allowing herself to be captured a second time, Hannah saluted the savage with such vigorous applications of "soft soap," that he quickly gave up the ghost. After a desperate resistance, she was at last made a prisoner. Revenge for the death of their comrade, was doubtless the principal cause of the subsequent tortures of the child by the savages. Their extreme barbarity, in this particular instance, can only be accounted for upon some such supposition. Their ingenuity was always exerted to the utmost in devising tortures for a brave warrior, when taken prisoner, and the case of Mrs. Bradley is but a similar instance of their revenge and cruelty.

On the 29th of the same month in which the attack was made on the garrison of Mr. Bradley, Hertel de Rouville, with two hundred French, and one hundred and forty-two Indians, fell upon the town of Deerfield, Mass., killed forty-seven, and made prisoners of one hundred and twelve of its inhabitants" [Chase, History of Haverhill, 210-212]

Summer 1707 - "Sometime in the summer of this year, a small party of Indians again visited the garrison of Joseph Bradley; and it is said that he, his wife and children, and a hired man, were the only persons in it at the time. It was in the night, the moon shone brightly, and they could be easily seen, silently and cautiously approaching. Mr. Bradley armed himself, his wife and man, each with a gun, and such of his children as could shoulder one. Mrs. Bradley, supposing that they had come purposely for her, told her husband that she had rather be killed than be again taken. The Indians rushed upon the garrison, and endeavored to beat down the door. They succeeded in pushing it partly open, and when one of the Indians began to crowd himself through the opening, Mrs. Bradley fired her gun and shot him dead. The rest of the party, seeing their companion fall, desisted from their purpose, and hastily retreated."

[Chase, History of Haverhill, 216]

"Among the things which call far mention in our history for 1738, is the petition of Hannah Bradley, of this town, to the General Court, asking for a grant of land, in consideration of her former sufferings among the Indians, and " present low circumstances." In answer to her petition, that honorable body granted her two hundred and fifty acres of land, which was laid out May 29, 1739, by Richard Hazzen, Surveyor. It was located in Methuen, in two lots, -the first, containing one hundred and sixty acres, bordering on the west line of Haverhill ; the other, containing ninety acres, bordering on the east line of Dracut.

Mrs. Bradley's good success in appealing to the generosity of the Gen-eral Court, seems to have stimulated Joseph Neff, a son of Mary Neff, to make a similar request. He shortly after petitioned that body for a grant of land, in consideration of his mother's services in assisting Hannah Duston in killing "divers Indians." Neff declares in his petition, that his mother was "kept a prisoner for a considerable time," and " in their return home past thro the utmost hazard of their lives and Suffered distressing want being almost Starved before they Could Return to their dwellings."

Accompanying Neff's petition, was the following deposition of Hannah Bradley, which well deserves a place in our pages, for its historical interest. The document proves that Mrs. Bradley was taken prisoner at the same time with Mrs. Duston, and travelled with her as far as Pennacook:-

" The deposition of the Widow Hannah Bradly of Haverhill of full age who testifieth & saith that about forty years past the said Hannah together with the widow Mary Neff were taken prisoners by the Indians & carried together into captivity, & above penny cook the Deponent was by the Indians forced to travel farther than the rest of the Captives, and the next night but one there came to us one Squaw who said that Hannah Dustan and the aforesaid Mary Neff assisted in killing the Indians of her wigwam except herself and a boy, herself escaping very narrowly, chewing to myself & others seven wounds as she said with a Hatched on her head which wounds were given her when the rest were killed, and further saith not.

her Hannah X Bradly."

mark

The above deposition was sworn to before Joshua Bayley, of Haverhill, June 28th, 1739."

[Chase, History of Haverhill, 308-309]

-- Saul F. Montes-Bradley, "Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton", 2006 website http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#234

More About Hannah Heath:

Military service: Feb 1704/05, Captured by Indians, taken to Canada, ransomed by Joseph Bradley<sup>90</sup>

More About Joseph Bradley and Hannah Heath: Marriage: 14 Apr 1691, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>91</sup>

Children of Joseph Bradley and Hannah Heath are:

	indicit o	1 30500	in Bradley and Hamman Heath are.
	79	i.	Mehetabel <sup>4</sup> Bradley <sup>91</sup> , born 24 Nov 1691 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>91</sup> ; died 23 Jan 1691/92 in
			Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>91</sup> .
	80	ii.	Joseph Bradley <sup>91</sup> , born 09 Mar 1692/93 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>91</sup> ; died 15 Mar 1696/97 in
			Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>92</sup> .
	81	iii.	Martha Bradley93, born 03 Sep 1695 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.93; died 15 Mar 1696/97 in Haverhill,
			Essex Co., Mass. <sup>94</sup> .
+	82	iv.	Martha Bradley, born 07 Nov 1699 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.; died Aft. 1734.
	83	v.	Sarah Bradley <sup>95</sup> , born 26 Jan 1701/02 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>95</sup> ; died 08 Feb 1703/04 in
			Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>96</sup> .
	84	vi.	child Bradley <sup>97</sup> , born Mar 1703/04 in New Hampshire <sup>98</sup> ; died Mar 1703/04 in New Hampshire <sup>99</sup> .
+	85	vii.	Dea. Joseph Bradley, born 13 Feb 1706/07 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.; died 01 Oct 1749 in
			Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass
+	86	viii.	Capt. Daniel Bradley, born 18 Mar 1708/09 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.; died 22 Jul 1784 in
			Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass
+	87	ix.	Nehemiah Bradley, born 25 Dec 1711 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.; died Abt. 14 Mar 1775 in
			Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass
	88	х.	Samuel Bradley <sup>100</sup> , born 23 May 1714 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>100</sup> .
+	89	xi.	William Bradley, born 06 Jul 1717 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.; died 28 Feb 1780 in Haverhill, Essex
			Co., Mass

**27.** Martha<sup>3</sup> Bradley (Daniell<sup>2</sup> Broadley, Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>101</sup> was born 1667 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>101</sup>, and died Aft. 1708<sup>101</sup>. She married **Ephraim Gile**<sup>102</sup> 05 Jan 1686/87 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>103</sup>. He was born 21 Mar 1661/62 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass., and died Aft. 1720 in Chester, Rockingham Co., N. H..

More About Martha Bradley: Burial: West Thompson, Windham Co., Conn.<sup>103</sup>

More About Ephraim Gile and Martha Bradley: Marriage: 05 Jan 1686/87, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>103</sup>

Children of Martha Bradley and Ephraim Gile are:

90	i.	Mary <sup>4</sup> Guile <sup>103</sup> , born 11 Feb 1686/87 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>103</sup> . She married Lt. Thomas Clough <sup>103</sup> 15 Jan 1705/06 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>103</sup> ; born 09 Dec 1681 in Salisbury, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>103</sup>
		Mass. <sup>103</sup> . More About Lt. Clough and Mary Guile: Marriage: 15 Jan 1705/06, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>103</sup>
91	ii.	Hanna Guile <sup>103</sup> , born 11 Aug 1690 in Salisbury, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>103</sup> ; died 11 Nov 1727 in Tompson, WIndham Co., Conn. <sup>103</sup> . She married Jonathan Clough <sup>103</sup> 31 Dec 1709 in Salisbury, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>103</sup> ; born 11 Apr 1688 in Salisbury, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>103</sup> ; died 02 Jun 1782 in Belchertown, Mass. <sup>103</sup> .
		More About Jonathan Clough and Hanna Guile: Marriage: 31 Dec 1709, Salisbury, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>103</sup>
92	iii.	Mehitable Guile <sup>103</sup> , born 01 Dec 1692 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>103</sup> ; died 27 Feb 1788 in Stafford, Tolland Co., Conn. <sup>103</sup> . She married Nathaniel Johnson <sup>103</sup> 29 Dec 1715 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>103</sup> ; born 31 Oct 1691 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>103</sup> ; died 16 Jan 1769 in Stafford, Tolland Co., Conn. <sup>103</sup> .
		More About Nathaniel Johnson and Mehitable Guile: Marriage: 29 Dec 1715, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>103</sup>

93	iv.	Sarah Guile <sup>103</sup> , born 20 Jan 1694/95 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>103</sup> ; died in Killingly, Conn. <sup>103</sup> . She married (1) Samuel Davis <sup>103</sup> 03 Mar 1716/17 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>103</sup> ; born Abt. 1694 in Massachusetts <sup>103</sup> ; died Bef. 1730 <sup>103</sup> . She married (2) Timothy Cooper <sup>103</sup> Abt. 1730 <sup>103</sup> ; born 09 Apr 1706 in Lexington, Middlesex Co., Mass. <sup>103</sup> ; died Aft. 1736 in Killingly, Conn. <sup>103</sup> .
		More About Samuel Davis and Sarah Guile: Marriage: 03 Mar 1716/17, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>103</sup>
		More About Timothy Cooper and Sarah Guile: Marriage: Abt. 1730 <sup>103</sup>
94	v.	Daniel Gile <sup>103</sup> , born 10 Dec 1697 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>103</sup> ; died Abt. 1795 in Plaistow, N.H. <sup>104</sup> . He married Joanna Heath <sup>105</sup> 1726 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>105</sup> ; born 13 Feb 1705/06 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>105</sup> ; died 12 Jan 1789 <sup>105</sup> .
		More About Daniel Gile and Joanna Heath: Marriage: 1726, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>105</sup>
95	vi.	Judith Gile <sup>105</sup> , born 03 May 1700 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>105</sup> ; died 02 May 1779 in Tompson, WIndham Co., Conn. <sup>105</sup> . She married Henry Green <sup>105</sup> 26 Oct 1721 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>105</sup> ; born 21 Sep 1696 in Charlestown, Suffolk Co., Mass. <sup>105</sup> ; died Jan 1781 in Killingly, Conn. <sup>105</sup> .
		More About Henry Green and Judith Gile: Marriage: 26 Oct 1721, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>105</sup>
96	vii.	Samuel Gile <sup>105</sup> , born 13 Feb 1702/03 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>105</sup> ; died 01 Dec 1775 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>105</sup> . He married Sarah Emerson <sup>105</sup> 1725 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>105</sup> ; born 20 Jun 1709 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>105</sup> ; died 10 Sep 1804 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>105</sup> .
		More About Samuel Gile and Sarah Emerson: Marriage: 1725, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>105</sup>
97	viii.	Ephraim Gile <sup>105</sup> , born 15 Aug 1705 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>105</sup> ; died 02 Jul 1785 in Killingly, Conn. <sup>105</sup> . He married Abigail Converse <sup>105</sup> 15 Jun 1730 in Killingly, Conn. <sup>105</sup> .
		More About Ephraim Gile: Burial: West Thompson, Windham Co., Conn. <sup>105</sup>
		More About Ephraim Gile and Abigail Converse: Marriage: 15 Jun 1730, Killingly, Conn. <sup>105</sup>
98	ix.	Ebenezer Gile <sup>105</sup> , born 11 Sep 1708 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>105</sup> ; died 1775 in Hopkinton, Merrimack Co., N.H. <sup>105</sup> . He married Lidya Johnson <sup>106</sup> 06 Jun 1731 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>107</sup> ; born 23 Aug 1707 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>107</sup> ; died 1781 in Enfield, Grafton Co., N.H. <sup>107</sup> .
		More About Ebenezer Gile: Name 2: Eleazer Gile <sup>107</sup>
		More About Ebenezer Gile and Lidya Johnson: Marriage: 06 Jun 1731, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>107</sup>

**29.** Mary<sup>3</sup> Bradley (Daniell<sup>2</sup> Broadley, Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>108</sup> was born 16 Apr 1671 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>108</sup>, and died Aft. 03 Sep 1718 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>109</sup>. She married (1) Bartholomew Heath<sup>110</sup> 23 Jan 1689/90 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>110</sup>. He was born 03 Sep 1667 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>110</sup>, and died 04 Aug 1704 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>111</sup>. She married (2) James Heath<sup>112</sup> Bef. 1706<sup>112</sup>. He was born 25 Mar 1683 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>112</sup>.

More About Bartholomew Heath and Mary Bradley: Marriage: 23 Jan 1689/90, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>112</sup>

More About James Heath and Mary Bradley: Marriage: Bef. 1706<sup>112</sup> Children of Mary Bradley and Bartholomew Heath are:

99

Elizabeth<sup>4</sup> Heath<sup>112</sup>, born 20 Nov 1691. She married James Ordway<sup>112</sup> 08 Dec 1714 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>112</sup>; born 12 Oct 1691 in Newbury, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>112</sup>.

More About James Ordway and Elizabeth Heath: Marriage: 08 Dec 1714, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>112</sup>

- 100 ii. Martha Heath<sup>1/2</sup>, born May 1694 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>1/2</sup>; died Bef. Mar 1697/98<sup>1/2</sup>.
- 101 iii. Hannah Heath<sup>112</sup>, born 09 Mar 1696/97 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>112</sup>. She married (1) Timothy Colby<sup>112</sup> 04 Jul 1718 in Amesbury, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>112</sup>; born 19 Apr 1698 in Amesbury, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>112</sup>; died Bef. 31 May 1756 in Amesbury, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>112</sup>. She married (2) Isaac Colby<sup>112</sup> Apr 1757<sup>112</sup>. More About Timothy Colby and Hannah Heath: Marriage: 04 Jul 1718, Amesbury, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>112</sup> More About Isaac Colby and Hannah Heath: Marriage: Apr 1757<sup>112</sup> 102 iv. Martha Heath<sup>112</sup>, born 09 Mar 1697/98 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>112</sup>. v. Nehemiah Heath<sup>112,113</sup>, born 08 Jun 1699 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>114</sup>; died 18 Dec 1734 in 103 Amesbury, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>114</sup>. He married Elizabeth Sargent<sup>114</sup> 31 Mar 1719 in Amesbury, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>114</sup>; born 26 Jun 1696 in Amesbury, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>114</sup>; died Aft. 02 Jun 1754<sup>114</sup>. More About Nehemiah Heath and Elizabeth Sargent: Marriage: 31 Mar 1719, Amesbury, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>114</sup> 104 vi. Richard Heath<sup>114</sup>, born 27 Dec 1701 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>114</sup>; died 1767<sup>114</sup>. He married Miriam
  - VI. Richard Heath<sup>114</sup>, born 27 Dec 1701 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>114</sup>; died 1767<sup>114</sup>. He married Miriam Hoyt<sup>114</sup> 09 Apr 1730 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>114</sup>; born 31 Oct 1710 in Amesbury, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>114</sup>.

More About Richard Heath and Miriam Hoyt: Marriage: 09 Apr 1730, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>114</sup>

**31.** Hannah<sup>3</sup> Bradley (Daniell<sup>2</sup> Broadley, Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>115</sup> was born 28 May 1677 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>115</sup>, and died Aft. 1718<sup>115</sup>. She married Joseph Heath<sup>115</sup> 1697 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>115</sup>. He was born 23 Mar 1672/73 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>115</sup>, and died 11 Jun 1714 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>115</sup>.

More About Joseph Heath and Hannah Bradley: Marriage: 1697, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>115</sup>

Children of Hannah Bradley and Joseph Heath are:

105	i.	Samuel <sup>4</sup> Heath <sup>116</sup> , born 08 Sep 1698 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>117</sup> . He married (1) Elizabeth Heath <sup>117</sup> . He married (2) Mary West <sup>118</sup> 24 Jun 1724 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>119</sup> ; born Abt. 1700 in Bradford, Mass. <sup>119</sup> .
		More About Samuel Heath and Mary West: Marriage: 24 Jun 1724, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>119</sup>
106	ii.	Mary Heath <sup>119</sup> , born 08 Nov 1700 in Hampton, N. H. <sup>119</sup> . She married Joseph Guile <sup>119</sup> 09 Jan 1717/18 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>119</sup> ; born 28 Nov 1691 <sup>119</sup> .
		More About Joseph Guile and Mary Heath: Marriage: 09 Jan 1717/18, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>119</sup>
107	iii.	Martha Heath <sup>120</sup> , born 21 Mar 1702/03 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>121</sup> ; died 03 Aug 1757 in Hampton, N. H. <sup>121</sup> . She married Daniel Roberts <sup>122</sup> Bef. 1722 <sup>123</sup> ; born 25 Apr 1701 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>123</sup> ; died 02 Aug 1757 in Lake George, New York <sup>123</sup> .
		More About Daniel Roberts: Military service: died in Lake George during the French and Indian War <sup>123</sup>

More About Daniel Roberts and Martha Heath:

Marriage: Bef. 1722123

108 iv. Phebe Heath<sup>123</sup>, born 25 Jun 1705 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>123</sup>. She married Richard Dow<sup>123</sup> 28 Nov 1728 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>123</sup>.

> More About Richard Dow and Phebe Heath: Marriage: 28 Nov 1728, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>123</sup>

 v. Joseph Heath<sup>124</sup>, born 24 Sep 1707 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>125</sup>. He married Ann Emery<sup>126</sup> 14 Apr 1732 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>127</sup>; born 1711<sup>127</sup>.

> More About Joseph Heath and Ann Emery: Marriage: 14 Apr 1732, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>127</sup>

110 vi. Mehitable Heath<sup>127</sup>, born 20 May 1710 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>127</sup>. She married Samuel Worthen<sup>127</sup> 03 Feb 1731/32 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>127</sup>; born 14 May 1708 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>127</sup>.

More About Samuel Worthen and Mehitable Heath: Marriage: 03 Feb 1731/32, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>127</sup>

111 vii. Priscilla Heath<sup>127</sup>, born 15 Dec 1712 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>127</sup>; died Bef. 20 Dec 1733<sup>127</sup>. She married Obadiah Clements<sup>127</sup> 18 Dec 1730 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>127</sup>; born 22 May 1707 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>127</sup>.

More About Obadiah Clements and Priscilla Heath: Marriage: 18 Dec 1730, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>127</sup>

- 112 viii. Ruth Heath<sup>128</sup>, born 18 Oct 1715 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>129</sup>.
- ix. Hannah Heath<sup>130</sup>, born 18 Oct 1718 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.. She married Stephen Wheeler<sup>131</sup> 12 Nov 1741 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>131</sup>.

More About Stephen Wheeler and Hannah Heath: Marriage: 12 Nov 1741, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>131</sup>

**32.** Isaac<sup>3</sup> Bradley (Daniell<sup>2</sup> Broadley, Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>132</sup> was born 25 Feb 1679/80 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>133</sup>, and died Aft. 1740<sup>133</sup>. He married Elizabeth Clement<sup>133</sup> 06 May 1706 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>133</sup>. She was born 09 Apr 1684 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>133</sup>, and died Abt. 1740<sup>133</sup>.

More About Isaac Bradley and Elizabeth Clement: Marriage: 06 May 1706, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>133</sup>

Children of Isaac Bradley and Elizabeth Clement are:

114	i.	Lydia <sup>4</sup> Bradley <sup>133</sup> , born 31 May 1707 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>133</sup> . She married John Heath, Jr. <sup>133</sup> 03 Sep 1728 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>133</sup> ; born Abt. 1700 <sup>133</sup> .
		More About John Heath and Lydia Bradley:
		Marriage: 03 Sep 1728, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>133</sup>
115	ii.	Sgt. John Bradley <sup>133</sup> , born 10 Apr 1709 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>133</sup> . He married (1) Sarah Eaton <sup>133</sup> 09 Jan 1733/34 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>133</sup> ; died 1759 in Plaistow, N.H. <sup>133</sup> . He married (2) Susannah Folsom <sup>133</sup> 20 Jun 1759 in Kingston, N. H. <sup>133</sup> ; born 10 May 1718 in Exeter, Rockingham Co., N.H. <sup>133</sup> .
		More About Sgt. Bradley and Sarah Eaton: Marriage: 09 Jan 1733/34, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>133</sup>
		More About Sgt. Bradley and Susannah Folsom: Marriage: 20 Jun 1759, Kingston, N. H. <sup>133</sup>
116	iii.	Mehetable Bradley <sup>133</sup> , born 10 Dec 1711 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>133</sup> . She married Jeremiah Dresser <sup>133</sup> 03 Dec 1735 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>133</sup> ; born 03 Jul 1709 in Rowley, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>133</sup> .

		More About Jeremiah Dresser and Mehetable Bradley: Marriage: 03 Dec 1735, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>133</sup>
117 118 119	iv. v. vi.	Ruth Bradley <sup>133</sup> , born 26 May 1713 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>133</sup> ; died Abt. 1729 <sup>133</sup> . Abigail Bradley <sup>133</sup> , born 20 May 1714 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>133</sup> . Elizabeth Bradley <sup>133</sup> , born 10 Jan 1716/17 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>133</sup> . She married Robert Calef <sup>134</sup> 12 Oct 1738 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>135</sup> .
		More About Robert Calef and Elizabeth Bradley: Marriage: 12 Oct 1738, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>135</sup>
120	vii.	Isaac Bradley <sup>135</sup> , born 10 Jan 1718/19 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>135</sup> ; died 18 Jan 1802 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>135</sup> . He married (1) Lydia Kimball <sup>135</sup> 10 Nov 1741 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>135</sup> ; born 20 Oct 1724 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>135</sup> ; died 23 May 1762 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>135</sup> . He married (2) Rachel Farnham <sup>135</sup> 23 Nov 1762 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>135</sup> ; born 13 Feb 1726/27 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>135</sup> ; died Feb 1805 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>135</sup> .
		More About Isaac Bradley and Lydia Kimball: Marriage: 10 Nov 1741, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>135</sup>
		More About Isaac Bradley and Rachel Farnham: Marriage: 23 Nov 1762, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>135</sup>
121	viii.	Nathaniel Bradley <sup>135</sup> , born 10 Feb 1720/21 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>135</sup> ; died 04 Oct 1737 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>135</sup> .
122	ix.	Meriam Bradley <sup>135</sup> , born 18 Jan 1723/24 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>135</sup> ; died 03 Apr 1724 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>135</sup> .
123	x.	Moses Bradley <sup>135</sup> , born 18 Jan 1723/24 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>135</sup> ; died 29 Mar 1724 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>135</sup> .

**33.** Abraham<sup>3</sup> Bradley (Daniell<sup>2</sup> Broadley, Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>135</sup> was born 14 Mar 1683/84 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>135</sup>, and died 03 Jul 1764 in Concord, Merrimack Co., N. H.<sup>135</sup>. He married Elizabeth Philbrick<sup>135</sup> 18 Oct 1705 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>135</sup>. She was born 17 Oct 1686 in Kingston, Rockingham Co., N.H.<sup>135</sup>, and died Aft. 1764135.

More About Abraham Bradley: Property: Pompey, a negro slave<sup>136</sup>

More About Abraham Bradley and Elizabeth Philbrick: Marriage: 18 Oct 1705, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>137</sup>

Children of Abraham Bradley and Elizabeth Philbrick are:

124	i.	Mehetabel <sup>4</sup> Bradley <sup>138</sup> , born 13 Jul 1706 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>138</sup> ; died 13 Aug 1706 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>138</sup> .
125	ii.	
		More About Benjamin Richards and Abigail Bradley: Marriage: 29 Sep 1726, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>138</sup>
126 127	iii. iv.	Jeremiah Bradley <sup>138</sup> , born 28 Sep 1709 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>138</sup> . He married Betty Keyes <sup>138</sup> . Lieut. Timothy Bradley <sup>138</sup> , born 06 Jun 1711 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>138</sup> . He married Abiah Stevens <sup>138</sup> Bef. 1739 <sup>138</sup> ; born Abt. 1715 <sup>138</sup> .
		More About Lieut. Bradley and Abiah Stevens: Marriage: Bef. 1739 <sup>138</sup>
128	v.	Lieut. Jonathan Bradley <sup>139</sup> , born 11 Jul 1713 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>140</sup> ; died 11 Aug 1746 in Concord, Merrimack Co., N. H. <sup>141</sup> . He married Susannah Folsom <sup>142</sup> 02 Nov 1738 in Kingston, N. H. <sup>143</sup> ; born 10 May 1718 in Exeter, Rockingham Co., N.H. <sup>143</sup> .
		More About Lieut. Jonathan Bradley:

Military service: Lieutenant in Capt. Ladd's Company of Exeter<sup>143</sup>

More About Lieut. Bradley and Susannah Folsom: Marriage: 02 Nov 1738, Kingston, N. H.<sup>143</sup>

129 vi. Aphthia Bradley<sup>143</sup>, born 06 Nov 1715 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>143</sup>; died 01 Sep 1804 in Concord, Merrimack Co., N. H.<sup>143</sup>. She married Stephen Farrington<sup>144</sup> 28 Aug 1732<sup>145</sup>.

> More About Stephen Farrington and Aphthia Bradley: Marriage: 28 Aug 1732<sup>145</sup>

 vii. Abiah Bradley<sup>145</sup>, born Abt. 1717 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>145</sup>. She married Philip Eastman<sup>145</sup> 29 May 1739 in Concord, Merrimack Co., N. H.<sup>145</sup>; born 15 Nov 1713 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>145</sup>; died 01 Sep 1804 in Concord, Merrimack Co., N. H.<sup>145</sup>.

> More About Philip Eastman and Abiah Bradley: Marriage: 29 May 1739, Concord, Merrimack Co., N. H.<sup>145</sup>

- 131 viii. Martha Bradley<sup>145</sup>, born 17 Jan 1719/20 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>145</sup>.
- 132 ix. Samuel Bradley<sup>145</sup>, born 24 Sep 1721 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>145</sup>; died 11 Aug 1746 in Concord, Merrimack Co., N. H.<sup>146</sup>. He married Mary Folsom<sup>147</sup> Abt. 1743<sup>148</sup>; born 1719 in Exeter, Rockingham Co., N.H.<sup>148</sup>; died 10 Aug 1817 in Concord, Merrimack Co., N. H.<sup>148</sup>.

More About Samuel Bradley and Mary Folsom: Marriage: Abt. 1743<sup>148</sup>

x. Mehetabel Bradley<sup>148</sup>, born 26 Jul 1724 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>148</sup>; died Nov 1813 in Hollis, N. H.<sup>148</sup>. She married Lieut. Amos Eastman<sup>148</sup> 09 Jan 1742/43 in Chester, Rockingham Co., N. H.<sup>148</sup>; born 03 Aug 1719 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>148</sup>; died 06 Mar 1808 in Hollis, N. H.<sup>148</sup>.

More About Lieut. Eastman and Mehetabel Bradley: Marriage: 09 Jan 1742/43, Chester, Rockingham Co., N. H.<sup>148</sup>

xi. Elizabeth "Betty" Bradley<sup>148</sup>, born 07 May 1727 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>148</sup>; died Abt. 1752 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>148</sup>. She married Josiah Folsom<sup>148</sup> Bef. 1747 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>148</sup>; born 24 Jul 1725 in Exeter, Rockingham Co., N.H.<sup>148</sup>; died 27 Jul 1820 in Kensington, N. H.<sup>148</sup>.

More About Josiah Folsom: Military service: Revolutionary War<sup>149</sup>

More About Josiah Folsom and Elizabeth Bradley: Marriage: Bef. 1747, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>150</sup>

# Generation No. 4

**82.** Martha<sup>4</sup> Bradley (Joseph<sup>3</sup>, Daniell<sup>2</sup> Broadley, Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>151</sup> was born 07 Nov 1699 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>151</sup>, and died Aft. 1734<sup>151</sup>. She married **Capt. James Mitchell**<sup>151</sup> 10 Dec 1719 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>151,152,153</sup>. He was born 1695<sup>154</sup>, and died 19 Dec 1745 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>154</sup>.

Notes for Capt. James Mitchell:

Capt. James Mitchell was not one of the original Scotch-Irish settlers:

The 16 families came to Haverhill on 2 Apr 1719/20, and the men went ahead to Nutfield;

They brought their families up to Nutfield on 11 April 1719/20

-- G. W. Chase, "History of Haverhill", 1861, p. 250

Capt. James Mitchell and Martha Bradley were married in Haverhill 10 Dec 1719 Abigail, their first daughter was born 22 May 1720

James and Martha were "acquainted" by September 1719

in 1709, Abigail and Mary Mitchell were building a pew in the meeting house

in 1710, Andrew Michel of Saltonstall's company was issued with snow shoes

in 1725, William Mitchel was one of the town sentinels

-- G. W. Chase, "History of Haverhill", 1861, various

Bu	More About Capt. James Mitchell: Burial: Haverhill, Essex Co., Massachusetts <sup>155</sup> Residence: 1745, Haverhill, Essex Co., Massachusetts <sup>156</sup>						
	More About Capt. Mitchell and Martha Bradley: Marriage: 10 Dec 1719, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>157,158,159</sup>						
Ch	ildron c	f Mortl	he Bradlay and Cant Mitchell are:				
<ul> <li>Children of Martha Bradley and Capt. Mitchell are:</li> <li>+ 135 i. Abigail<sup>5</sup> Mitchell, born 22 May 1720 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.; died 04 Jan 1754 in Haverh Essex Co., Mass</li> </ul>							
+ +	136 137		Abiah Mitchell, born 13 Jan 1727/28 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Massachusetts; died 27 Dec 1753. Hannah Mitchell, born 02 May 1722 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.; died 02 Jul 1795 in Canaan,				
	138	iv.	Kennebec Co., Maine. Joseph Mitchell <sup>160</sup> , born 27 Aug 1724 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>161</sup> ; died 27 Oct 1725 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>161</sup> .				
			More About Joseph Mitchell: Date born 2: 27 Apr 1724, Haverhill, Essex Co., Massachusetts <sup>162</sup>				
	139	v.	James Mitchell <sup>163</sup> , born 18 May 1726 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>163,164</sup> ; died 11 Apr 1727 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>165</sup> .				
	140	vi.	Martha Mitchell <sup>166</sup> , born 05 Aug 1729 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>167,168</sup> . She married Richard Ayer 14 Jun 1753 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>169,170</sup> .				
			More About Richard Ayer and Martha Mitchell: Marriage: 14 Jun 1753, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>171,172</sup>				
+	141	vii.	James F. Mitchell, born 27 Jan 1732/33 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.; died 1813 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Massachusetts.				
	142	viii.	Bradly Mitchell <sup>173</sup> , born 28 Dec 1734 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>173,174</sup> ; died 26 Aug 1736 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>175</sup> .				
+	143 144	ix. x.	Bradley Mitchell, born 25 Jun 1737 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.; died 14 Jan 1794. Mehittable Mitchell <sup>175</sup> , born May 1741 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>175,176</sup> ; died 16 May 1741 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Massachusetts <sup>177</sup> .				
			More About Mehittable Mitchell: Died 2: Bef. Dec 1742 <sup>178</sup>				

+ 145 xi. Mehittable Mitchell, born Dec 1742 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass..

**85.** Dea. Joseph<sup>4</sup> Bradley (Joseph<sup>3</sup>, Daniell<sup>2</sup> Broadley, Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>179</sup> was born 13 Feb 1706/07 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>179</sup>, and died 01 Oct 1749 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>179</sup>. He married (1) Hannah Marsh<sup>179</sup> 31 Jul 1735 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>179</sup>. She was born 27 Nov 1707 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>179</sup>, and died 24 Jan 1747/48 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>179</sup>. He married (2) Sarah French 20 Sep 1748 in Newbury, Essex Co., Mass.. She was born 1719 in Newbury, Essex Co., Mass., and died 1806.

More About Dea. Bradley and Hannah Marsh: Marriage: 31 Jul 1735, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>179</sup>

More About Dea. Bradley and Sarah French: Marriage: 20 Sep 1748, Newbury, Essex Co., Mass.

Children of Dea. Bradley and Hannah Marsh are:

i. Joseph<sup>5</sup> Bradley<sup>179</sup>, born 23 May 1736 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>179</sup>; died 31 Jul 1754 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>179</sup>. He married Sarah Hardey<sup>179</sup> 05 Feb 1753 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>179</sup>; born 01 Mar 1734/35 in Bradford, Mass.<sup>179</sup>; died Aft. 1785<sup>179</sup>.

More About Joseph Bradley and Sarah Hardey: Marriage: 05 Feb 1753, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>179</sup>

147
 ii. Dea. Amos Bradley<sup>179</sup>, born 18 Apr 1739 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>179</sup>; died 14 Oct 1813 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>179</sup>. He married Elizabeth Duston Page<sup>179</sup> 20 Feb 1759 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>179</sup>; born 18 Jan 1736/37 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>179</sup>; died 18 Jul 1825 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>179</sup>.

More About Dea. Bradley and Elizabeth Page: Marriage: 20 Feb 1759, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>179</sup>

- 148 iii. Martha Bradley<sup>179</sup>, born 26 Mar 1744 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>179</sup>; died 07 Nov 1761 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>179</sup>.
- 149 iv. James Bradley<sup>179</sup>, born 13 Mar 1746/47 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>179</sup>; died Aft. 1768<sup>179</sup>.

Child of Dea. Bradley and Sarah French is:

i. Enoch<sup>5</sup> Bradley<sup>179</sup>, born 22 Jun 1749 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>179</sup>; died 02 May 1834 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>179</sup>. He married Mary Low<sup>179</sup> 10 Oct 1770 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>179</sup>; born 07 May 1747 in Ipswich, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>179</sup>; died 23 Aug 1822 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>179</sup>.

More About Enoch Bradley and Mary Low: Marriage: 10 Oct 1770, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>179</sup>

**86.** Capt. Daniel<sup>4</sup> Bradley (Joseph<sup>3</sup>, Daniell<sup>2</sup> Broadley, Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>180</sup> was born 18 Mar 1708/09 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>, and died 22 Jul 1784 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>. He married Elizabeth Ayer<sup>180</sup> 26 Feb 1729/30 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>. She was born 26 Jan 1707/08 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>, and died 26 Apr 1785 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>.

More About Capt. Daniel Bradley: Military service: Revolutionary War<sup>180</sup> Occupation: cordwainer and yeoman<sup>180</sup>

More About Capt. Bradley and Elizabeth Ayer: Marriage: 26 Feb 1729/30, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>

Children of Capt. Bradley and Elizabeth Ayer are:

151	i.	Sarah <sup>5</sup> Bradley <sup>180</sup> , born 04 Sep 1730 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>180</sup> ; died 01 Jul 1815 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>180</sup> . She married (1) Benjamin Poor <sup>180</sup> 01 Jun 1749 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>180</sup> ; died 1764 <sup>180</sup> . She married (2) Abraham Swett <sup>180</sup> 24 Apr 1764 in Rowley, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>180</sup> ; born 15 Jun 1742 in Rowley, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>180</sup> ; died 18 Apr 1817 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>180</sup> .
		More About Benjamin Poor and Sarah Bradley: Marriage: 01 Jun 1749, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>180</sup>
		More About Abraham Swett and Sarah Bradley: Marriage: 24 Apr 1764, Rowley, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>180</sup>
152	ii.	Samuel Bradley <sup>180</sup> , born 04 Aug 1731 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>180</sup> ; died 11 Mar 1776 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>180</sup> . He married Sarah Wingate <sup>180</sup> 18 Dec 1760 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>180</sup> ; born 27 Apr 1737 in Amesbury, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>180</sup> ; died 28 Aug 1824 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>180</sup> .
		More About Samuel Bradley and Sarah Wingate: Marriage: 18 Dec 1760, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>180</sup>
153	iii.	Daniel Bradley <sup>180</sup> , born 15 Nov 1732 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>180</sup> . He married Susanna Mitchell <sup>180</sup> 10 Jan 1754 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>180</sup> ; born 10 Jul 1730 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>180</sup> ; died 15 Aug 1801 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>180</sup> .
		More About Daniel Bradley and Susanna Mitchell: Marriage: 10 Jan 1754, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>180</sup>

154 iv. Ruth Bradley<sup>180</sup>, born 1733 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>; died 06 Jan 1733/34 in Haverhill, Essex

Co	Mass.	180
CO.,	1v1a55.	•

- 155 v. Elisabeth Bradley<sup>180</sup>, born 02 Aug 1735 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>; died 06 Jul 1736 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>.
- 156 vi. Moses Bradley<sup>180</sup>, born 12 May 1737 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>; died Aft. 1780<sup>180</sup>. He married Hannah Dakin<sup>180</sup> 14 Feb 1764<sup>180</sup>; born in Boston, Suffolk Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>.

More About Moses Bradley and Hannah Dakin: Marriage: 14 Feb 1764<sup>180</sup>

157 vii. Lieut. Nathaniel Bradley<sup>180</sup>, born 01 Jun 1738 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>; died 03 Apr 1804 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>. He married Elizabeth Ordway<sup>180</sup> 01 May 1760 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>; born 06 Feb 1728/29 in Amesbury, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>; died 13 Mar 1799 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>.

> More About Lieut. Bradley and Elizabeth Ordway: Marriage: 01 May 1760, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>

158 viii. Ruth Bradley<sup>180</sup>, born 19 Jun 1739 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>; died 01 Sep 1806 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>. She married Dr. James Pecker<sup>180</sup> 12 Nov 1761 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>; born 1712 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>; died Abt. 22 Sep 1778 in Valley Forge, Penna.<sup>180</sup>.

> More About Dr. Pecker and Ruth Bradley: Marriage: 12 Nov 1761, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>

ix. Lieut. David Bradley<sup>180</sup>, born 20 Sep 1740 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>; died 02 May 1811 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>.
 ix. Lieut. David Bradley<sup>180</sup>, born 20 Sep 1740 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>; died 02 May 1811 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>; born 12 Sep 1742 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>; died 12 Apr 1826 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>.

More About Lieut. David Bradley: Military service: Aft. 1775, Revolutionary War<sup>180</sup> Occupation: yeoman<sup>180</sup>

More About Lieut. Bradley and Abigail Marsh: Marriage: 13 Jun 1781, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>

 x. Hannah Bradley<sup>180</sup>, born 12 Jul 1742 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>. She married Samuel Noyes<sup>180</sup> Bef. 1780<sup>180</sup>.

> More About Samuel Noyes and Hannah Bradley: Marriage: Bef. 1780<sup>180</sup>

161 xi. Elizabeth Bradley<sup>180</sup>, born 19 Nov 1743 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>. She married David Dexter<sup>180</sup> 12 Nov 1786<sup>180</sup>.

> More About David Dexter and Elizabeth Bradley: Marriage: 12 Nov 1786<sup>180</sup>

xii. Peter Bradley<sup>180</sup>, born 23 Oct 1745 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>; died 31 Jan 1817 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>. He married Mehitable Kimball<sup>180</sup> 14 Sep 1769 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>; born in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>; died 04 Sep 1774 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>.

More About Peter Bradley and Mehitable Kimball: Marriage: 14 Sep 1769, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>

- 163 xiii. Mary Bradley<sup>180</sup>, born 01 Feb 1746/47 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>; died Aft. 1780<sup>180</sup>.
- 164 xiv. Lydia Bradley<sup>180</sup>, born 17 Jun 1748 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>; died 16 Jan 1748/49 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>.
- 165 xv. Martha Bradley<sup>180</sup>, born 17 Jun 1748 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>; died 17 Jun 1748 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>180</sup>.

**87.** Nehemiah<sup>4</sup> Bradley (Joseph<sup>3</sup>, Daniell<sup>2</sup> Broadley, Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>181</sup> was born 25 Dec 1711 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>181</sup>, and died Abt. 14 Mar 1775 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>181</sup>. He married Lydia Emerson<sup>181</sup> 01 Sep 1736 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>181</sup>. She was born 09 Mar 1718/19 in Haverhill, Essex

More About Nehemiah Bradley and Lydia Emerson: Marriage: 01 Sep 1736, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>181</sup>

Children of Nehemiah Bradley and Lydia Emerson are: 166 i. Nehemiah<sup>5</sup> Bradley<sup>181</sup>, born 31 Jul 1737 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>181</sup>; died 05 Dec 1737 in

100	1.	Havenining Brauley <sup>11</sup> , both St Jul 1757 in Haveninin, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>14</sup> , died 05 Dec 1757 in
167	ii.	Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>181</sup> . Hannah Bradley <sup>181</sup> , born 19 Nov 1738 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>181</sup> ; died Aft. 1775 <sup>181</sup> . She married John Emerson, Jr. <sup>181</sup> 19 May 1763 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>181</sup> ; born in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>181</sup> ; died Aft. 1775 <sup>181</sup> .
		More About John Emerson and Hannah Bradley: Marriage: 19 May 1763, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>181</sup>
168	iii.	Nehemiah Bradley <sup>181</sup> , born 18 Oct 1741 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>181</sup> ; died 13 Oct 1747 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>181</sup> .
169	iv.	Simon Bradley <sup>181</sup> , born 19 Feb 1743/44 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>181</sup> ; died 13 Sep 1747 <sup>181</sup> .
		More About Simon Bradley: Name 2: Simmeon Bradley <sup>181</sup>
170	v.	Elizabeth Bradley <sup>181</sup> , born 04 Apr 1746 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>181</sup> .
		More About Elizabeth Bradley: Name 2: Elizabeth Bradley Heath <sup>181</sup>
171	vi.	Jonathan Bradley <sup>181</sup> , born 17 Oct 1748 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>181</sup> ; died 13 Mar 1840 in Wheelock, Caledonia Co., Vermont <sup>181</sup> . He married Hannah Haseltine <sup>181</sup> 11 Apr 1771 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>181</sup> ; born 25 Oct 1752 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>181</sup> ; died 22 May 1827 in Wheelock, Caledonia Co., Vermont <sup>181</sup> .
		More About Jonathan Bradley and Hannah Haseltine: Marriage: 11 Apr 1771, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>181</sup>
172	vii.	Ithamar Bradley <sup>181</sup> , born 15 Feb 1750/51 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>181</sup> ; died Abt. 24 Apr 1813 in Hollis, N. H. <sup>181</sup> . He married Mehitable Stevens Chickering <sup>181</sup> 01 Oct 1778 in Methuen, Middlesex Co., Mass. <sup>181</sup> ; born in Methuen, Middlesex Co., Mass. <sup>181</sup> .
		More About Ithamar Bradley and Mehitable Chickering: Marriage: 01 Oct 1778, Methuen, Middlesex Co., Mass. <sup>181</sup>
173	viii.	Nehemiah Bradley <sup>181</sup> , born 02 Mar 1753 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>181</sup> ; died 06 May 1753 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>181</sup> .
174	ix.	William Bradley <sup>181</sup> , born 28 Sep 1754 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>181</sup> ; died 21 Nov 1754 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>181</sup> .
175	x.	Lydia Bradley <sup>181</sup> , born 21 Nov 1755 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>181</sup> . She married Samuel Webster <sup>181</sup> 26 Nov 1778 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>181</sup> .
		More About Samuel Webster and Lydia Bradley: Marriage: 26 Nov 1778, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>181</sup>
176	xi.	Myriam Bradley <sup>181</sup> , born 21 Apr 1758 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>181</sup> ; died 21 Aug 1758 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>181</sup> .
177 178	xii. xiii.	Ward Bradley <sup>181</sup> , born 04 Dec 1759 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>181</sup> ; died 1775 <sup>181</sup> . Isaiah Bradley <sup>181</sup> , born 07 May 1762 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>181181</sup> . He married (1) Mary "Polly" Dustan <sup>181</sup> 08 Jul 1787 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>181</sup> ; born 09 Aug 1765 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>181</sup> ; died 08 Mar 1803 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>181</sup> . He married (2) Huldah Pearley <sup>181</sup> 03 Jan 1806 in Boxford, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>181</sup> ; born 17 Oct 1764 in Boxford, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>181</sup> .
		More About Isaiah Bradley and Mary Dustan: Marriage: 08 Jul 1787, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>181</sup>

More About Isaiah Bradley and Huldah Pearley: Marriage: 03 Jan 1806, Boxford, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>181</sup> xiv. Jeremiah Bradley<sup>181</sup>, born 07 May 1762 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>181</sup>; died 15 Oct 1799 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>181</sup>. He married Anna "Nancy" How<sup>181</sup> 06 Nov 1783 in Methuen, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>181</sup>; born 03 May 1764 in Methuen, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>181</sup>; died 16 Oct 1845 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>181</sup>.

More About Jeremiah Bradley: Military service: Revolutionary War<sup>181</sup>

More About Jeremiah Bradley and Anna How: Marriage: 06 Nov 1783, Methuen, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>181</sup>

180 xv. Caleb Bradley<sup>181</sup>, born 11 Mar 1765 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>181</sup>. He married Elizabeth Knight<sup>181</sup>
 25 Feb 1790 in Atkinson, N. H.<sup>181</sup>; born Abt. 1765 in prob. Hampstead, N. H.<sup>181</sup>.

More About Caleb Bradley and Elizabeth Knight: Marriage: 25 Feb 1790, Atkinson, N. H.<sup>181</sup>

**89.** William<sup>4</sup> Bradley (Joseph<sup>3</sup>, Daniell<sup>2</sup> Broadley, Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>182</sup> was born 06 Jul 1717 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>182</sup>, and died 28 Feb 1780 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>182</sup>. He married **Mehitable Emerson**<sup>182</sup> 23 Sep 1741 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>182</sup>. She was born 30 Jan 1722/23 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>182</sup>, and died 18 Jul 1811 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>182</sup>.

More About William Bradley: Military service 1: 1757, French and Indian War<sup>183</sup> Military service 2: 1777, Revolutionary War<sup>184</sup> Occupation: yeoman<sup>185</sup>

More About William Bradley and Mehitable Emerson: Marriage: 23 Sep 1741, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>185</sup>

Children of William Bradley and Mehitable Emerson are:

 Meriel<sup>5</sup> Bradley<sup>185</sup>, born 01 Jul 1742 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>185</sup>; died 08 Jul 1746 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>185</sup>.

> More About Meriel Bradley: Name 2: Muriel Bradley<sup>185</sup>

182 ii. Joseph Bradley<sup>185</sup>, born 14 Feb 1744/45 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>185</sup>; died 21 Mar 1802 in Andover, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>185</sup>. He married Mary "Polly" Osgood<sup>186</sup> 28 Mar 1781 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>187</sup>; born 1755 in North Andover, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>187</sup>; died 09 Aug 1840 in North Andover, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>187</sup>.

More About Joseph Bradley: Military service: Apr 1775, Revolutionary War minuteman<sup>187</sup> Occupation: farmer<sup>187</sup>

More About Joseph Bradley and Mary Osgood: Marriage: 28 Mar 1781, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>187</sup>

iii. Jonathan B. Bradley<sup>187</sup>, born 14 Feb 1744/45 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>187</sup>; died 22 Feb 1818 in North Andover, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>187</sup>. He married (1) Sarah Osgood<sup>188</sup> 17 Jun 1773 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>189</sup>; born 02 Dec 1749 in North Andover, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>189</sup>; died 14 Sep 1790 in North Andover, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>189</sup>; died 14 Sep 1790 in North Andover, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>189</sup>, born 14 Nov 1755 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>189</sup>; died 20 Oct 1820 in North Andover, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>189</sup>

More About Jonathan Bradley and Sarah Osgood: Marriage: 17 Jun 1773, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>189</sup>

More About Jonathan Bradley and Sarah Ayer: Marriage: 13 Apr 1791, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>189</sup>

iv. Mehetable Bradley<sup>189</sup>, born 23 Oct 1747 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>189</sup>; died 22 Jul 1796 in Haverhill,

		Essex Co., Mass. <sup>189</sup> . She married William Wingate <sup>189</sup> 07 Mar 1767 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>189</sup> ; born 09 Jul 1745 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>189</sup> ; died 30 Nov 1821 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>189</sup> .				
		More About William Wingate and Mehetable Bradley: Marriage: 07 Mar 1767, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>189</sup>				
185	v.	Sarah Bradley <sup>189</sup> , born 24 Feb 1749/50 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>189</sup> ; died 04 Aug 1820 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>189</sup> .				
186	vi.	. William Bradley <sup>190</sup> , born 18 May 1752 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>191</sup> ; died Bef. 1756 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>191</sup> .				
187	vii.	Hannah Bradley <sup>191</sup> , born 27 Apr 1754 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>191</sup> ; died 1780 <sup>191</sup> .				
188	viii.	William Bradley <sup>191</sup> , born 22 Apr 1756 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>191</sup> ; died 26 Oct 1829 in Derry, Rockingham Co., N. H. <sup>191</sup> . He married Sarah Swazey <sup>191</sup> 12 May 1790 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>191</sup> ; born 1770 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>191</sup> .				
		More About William Bradley and Sarah Swazey:				
		Marriage: 12 May 1790, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>191</sup>				
189	ix.	Susanna Bradley <sup>191</sup> , born 17 Sep 1758 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>191</sup> ; died 16 Nov 1785 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>191</sup> .				
190	X.	Abigail Bradley <sup>191</sup> , born 22 Aug 1760 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>191</sup> ; died 23 Oct 1784 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>191</sup> .				
191	xi.	Anne "Nancy" Bradley <sup>191</sup> , born 23 May 1763 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>191</sup> ; died 26 Mar 1798 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>191</sup> .				
192	xii.	Moses Bradley <sup>191</sup> , born 06 Nov 1765 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass. <sup>191</sup> .				
		Generation No. 5				

**135.** Abigail<sup>5</sup> Mitchell (Martha<sup>4</sup> Bradley, Joseph<sup>3</sup>, Daniell<sup>2</sup> Broadley, Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>192</sup> was born 22 May 1720 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>192,193</sup>, and died 04 Jan 1754 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>194</sup>. She married John Corliss<sup>194</sup> 30 Nov 1737 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>194,195</sup>. He was born 12 Sep 1715 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>196</sup>, and died 15 Nov 1769 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>196</sup>.

More About John Corliss and Abigail Mitchell: Marriage: 30 Nov 1737, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>196,197</sup>

Children of Abigail Mitchell and John Corliss are:

- Sarah<sup>6</sup> Corliss<sup>198</sup>, born 21 Sep 1738 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>198</sup>; died 03 Nov 1738 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>198</sup>.
- Elizabeth Corliss<sup>198</sup>, born 01 Sep 1739 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>198</sup>; died 01 Sep 1739 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>198</sup>.
- 195 iii. Mehetable Corliss<sup>198</sup>, born 24 Aug 1741 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>198</sup>.
- 196 iv. James Corliss<sup>198</sup>, born 07 Jul 1743 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>198</sup>.
- 197 v. Martha Corliss<sup>198</sup>, born 02 Jun 1745 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>198</sup>.
- 198 vi. John Corliss<sup>198</sup>, born 08 May 1747 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>198</sup>.
- 199 vii. Mitchel Corliss<sup>198</sup>, born 29 Mar 1749 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>198</sup>. He married Elizabeth Barker<sup>198</sup> 14 Dec 1771 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>198</sup>.

More About Mitchel Corliss and Elizabeth Barker: Marriage: 14 Dec 1771, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>198</sup>

- 200 viii. Ruth Corliss<sup>198</sup>, born 08 Jan 1749/50 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>198</sup>; died 22 Aug 1755 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>198</sup>.
- 201 ix. Saumel Corliss<sup>198</sup>, born 31 Dec 1753 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>198</sup>; died 31 Dec 1753 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>198</sup>.

**136.** Abiah<sup>5</sup> Mitchell (Martha<sup>4</sup> Bradley, Joseph<sup>3</sup>, Daniell<sup>2</sup> Broadley, Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>199</sup> was born 13 Jan 1727/28 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Massachusetts<sup>200</sup>, and died 27 Dec 1753<sup>201</sup>. She married **Maj. Joseph Varnum**<sup>201</sup> 15 Aug 1747 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>201,202</sup>. He was born 07 May 1710 in Dracut, Mass.<sup>203</sup>, and died 26 Aug 1783 in Dracut, Mass.<sup>203</sup>.

More About Abiah Mitchell:

More About Maj. Varnum and Abiah Mitchell: Marriage: 15 Aug 1747, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>203,204</sup>

Children of Abiah Mitchell and Maj. Varnum are:

i. Abiah<sup>6</sup> Varnum<sup>205</sup>, born 13 Nov 1748<sup>205</sup>; died 30 Sep 1750<sup>205</sup>. 202 ii. Bradley Varnum<sup>206</sup>, born 19 Aug 1750<sup>206</sup>; died 15 Oct 1799<sup>206</sup>. He married Rachel Butterfield<sup>206</sup> Abt. 203 1771<sup>206</sup>; born 27 Jan 1749/50<sup>206</sup>; died 03 Jun 1835<sup>206</sup>. More About Bradley Varnum: Military service: Bet. 1775 - 1779, Revolutionary War<sup>207</sup> More About Bradley Varnum and Rachel Butterfield: Marriage: Abt. 1771208 204 iii. Joseph Varnum<sup>208</sup>, born 01 May 1752<sup>208</sup>; died 23 Sep 1793<sup>208</sup>. He married Mary Coburn<sup>208</sup> 12 Oct 1775 in Dracut, Mass.<sup>208</sup>; born 01 Jun 1751<sup>208</sup>; died 14 Feb 1796<sup>208</sup>. More About Joseph Varnum and Mary Coburn: Marriage: 12 Oct 1775, Dracut, Mass.<sup>208</sup> 205 iv. Martha Varnum<sup>209</sup>, born 22 Dec 1753<sup>209</sup>; died 03 Jan 1754<sup>209</sup>.

**137.** Hannah<sup>5</sup> Mitchell (Martha<sup>4</sup> Bradley, Joseph<sup>3</sup>, Daniell<sup>2</sup> Broadley, Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>210</sup> was born 02 May 1722 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>210,211</sup>, and died 02 Jul 1795 in Canaan, Kennebec Co., Maine<sup>212</sup>. She married **Samuel Varnum**<sup>212</sup> 26 Oct 1738 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>212</sup>. He was born 21 Feb 1714/15 in Dracut, Mass.<sup>212</sup>, and died 17 Apr 1797 in Canaan, Kennebec Co., Maine<sup>212</sup>.

More About Samuel Varnum and Hannah Mitchell: Marriage: 26 Oct 1738, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>212</sup>

Children of Hannah Mitchell and Samuel Varnum are:

- 206 i. Mary<sup>6</sup> Varnum<sup>212</sup>, born 01 Jan 1738/39<sup>212</sup>; died Bef. 1755<sup>212</sup>.
- 207 ii. James Varnum<sup>212</sup>, born 05 Dec 1741<sup>212</sup>; died 07 Jan 1745/46<sup>212</sup>.
- 208 iii. Hannah Varnum<sup>212</sup>, born 01 Nov 1744<sup>212</sup>.
- 209 iv. Samuel Varnum<sup>212</sup>, born 17 Feb 1746/47<sup>212</sup>; died Jan 1828<sup>212</sup>.
- v. Maj. Gen. James Mitchell Varnum<sup>213</sup>, born 17 Dec 1748 in Dracut, Mass.<sup>214</sup>; died 1789 in Marietta, Ohio<sup>215</sup>. He married Martha Chile<sup>216</sup> 02 Feb 1770 in Warden, Rhode Is.<sup>216</sup>; born 05 Dec 1748 in Bristol, Rhode Is.<sup>216</sup>; died 10 Oct 1837 in Bristol, Rhode Is.<sup>216</sup>.

More About Maj. Gen. James Mitchell Varnum: Military service: Bet. 1774 - 1779, Revolutionary War<sup>217</sup>

More About Maj. Varnum and Martha Chile: Marriage: 02 Feb 1770, Warden, Rhode Is.<sup>218</sup>

vi. Maj. Gen. Joseph Bradley Varnum<sup>219</sup>, born 29 Jan 1749/50 in Dracut, Mass.<sup>220</sup>; died 26 Jan 1821 in Dracut, Mass.<sup>220</sup>. He married Molly Eames Butler<sup>220</sup> 26 Jan 1773<sup>220</sup>; born 04 Jun 1750<sup>220</sup>; died 17 Apr 1833<sup>220</sup>.

> More About Maj. Varnum and Molly Butler: Marriage: 26 Jan 1773<sup>220</sup>

vii. Hannah Varnum<sup>220</sup>, born 24 Feb 1753<sup>220</sup>; died 27 Nov 1806<sup>220</sup>. She married Josiah Hildreth<sup>220</sup> 09 Jul 1772<sup>220</sup>; born 1746 in Dracut, Mass.<sup>220</sup>; died 1812 in Dracut, Mass.<sup>220</sup>.

More About Josiah Hildreth and Hannah Varnum: Marriage: 09 Jul 1772<sup>220</sup>

viii. Mary Varnum<sup>220</sup>, born 06 May 1755<sup>220</sup>. She married David Linday<sup>220</sup> 24 Jan 1784<sup>220</sup>.

More About David Linday and Mary Varnum:

Marriage: 24 Jan 1784220

- ix. Abiah Varnum<sup>220</sup>, born 27 Feb 1757<sup>220</sup>. She married Samuel Barron<sup>220</sup>.
- x. Abigail Varnum<sup>220</sup>, born 01 Oct 1759<sup>220</sup>; died 04 Jan 1805<sup>220</sup>. She married Benjamon Barron<sup>220</sup> 29 Dec 1784<sup>220</sup>; born 22 Feb 1756 in Dracut, Mass.<sup>220</sup>; died 01 Mar 1861 in Woodstock, New Hampshire<sup>220</sup>.

More About Benjamon Barron and Abigail Varnum: Marriage: 29 Dec 1784<sup>220</sup>

 xi. Maj. Daniel Varnum<sup>221</sup>, born 22 Feb 1762 in Dracut, Mass.<sup>222</sup>; died 31 Dec 1822 in Dracut, Mass.<sup>222</sup>. He married (1) Persis Hale<sup>222</sup> 03 Mar 1789<sup>222</sup>; born Abt. 1766<sup>222</sup>; died 12 Dec 1796<sup>222</sup>. He married (2) Polly Butler<sup>222</sup> 26 Jun 1798<sup>222</sup>; born 02 Mar 1779<sup>222</sup>; died 11 Jul 1837<sup>222</sup>.

> More About Maj. Varnum and Persis Hale: Marriage: 03 Mar 1789<sup>222</sup>

More About Maj. Varnum and Polly Butler: Marriage: 26 Jun 1798<sup>222</sup>

217 xii. Martha Varnum<sup>222</sup>, born 22 Feb 1764<sup>222</sup>. She married Samuel Mansur<sup>222</sup> 25 Nov 1790<sup>222</sup>.

More About Samuel Mansur and Martha Varnum: Marriage: 25 Nov 1790<sup>222</sup>

**141.** James F.<sup>5</sup> Mitchell (Martha<sup>4</sup> Bradley, Joseph<sup>3</sup>, Daniell<sup>2</sup> Broadley, Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>223,224,225,226</sup> was born 27 Jan 1732/33 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>227,228</sup>, and died 1813 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Massachusetts<sup>229</sup>. He married Hannah Leitch<sup>230,231,232</sup> 16 Apr 1782 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Massachusetts<sup>234</sup>, daughter of Benjaman Leach and Mary Rogers. She was born 17 Apr 1759 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Massachusetts<sup>235</sup>, and died 23 Mar 1814 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Massachusetts<sup>236</sup>.

More About Hannah Leitch: Name 2: Hannah Leach<sup>237,238</sup>

More About James Mitchell and Hannah Leitch: Marriage: 16 Apr 1782, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>239,240</sup>

Children of James Mitchell and Hannah Leitch are:

	218	i.	Pamela <sup>6</sup> Mitchell <sup>241</sup> , born 18 Nov 1782 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Massachusetts <sup>241</sup> .
+	219	ii.	Rhoda S. Mitchell, born 22 Aug 1785 in Haverhill, Mass.; died 19 Aug 1819 in Columbus, Ohio.
	220	iii.	Meriam Mitchell <sup>241</sup> , born 04 Jan 1787 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Massachusetts <sup>241</sup> .
	221	iv.	Frederick Mitchell <sup>241</sup> , born 04 May 1789 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Massachusetts <sup>241</sup> .
	222	v.	Betsey Mitchell <sup>241</sup> , born 12 Jul 1791 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Massachusetts <sup>241</sup> .
	223	vi.	Susanna Mitchell <sup>241</sup> , born 30 May 1793 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Massachusetts <sup>241</sup> .
	224	vii.	Abigail Mitchell <sup>241</sup> , born 20 Aug 1795 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Massachusetts <sup>241</sup> .
	225	viii.	Hannah Mitchell <sup>241</sup> , born 03 Jun 1798 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Massachusetts <sup>241</sup> .
+	226	ix.	Harriet Byron Mitchell, born 23 Dec 1802 in Haverhill, Mass.; died 11 Aug 1833 in Columbus, Ohio.

**143. Bradley<sup>5</sup> Mitchell** (Martha<sup>4</sup> Bradley, Joseph<sup>3</sup>, Daniell<sup>2</sup> Broadley, Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>242</sup> was born 25 Jun 1737 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>242,243</sup>, and died 14 Jan 1794<sup>244</sup>. He married **Mehetebel Webster**<sup>244</sup> 07 Jul 1763 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>244,245</sup>.

More About Bradley Mitchell: Military service: 1757, alarm list, French and Indian War, Haverhill<sup>246</sup>

More About Bradley Mitchell and Mehetebel Webster: Marriage: 07 Jul 1763, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>247,248</sup>

Children of Bradley Mitchell and Mehetebel Webster are:

- i. James<sup>6</sup> Mitchell<sup>249</sup>, born 07 Jun 1764 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>249</sup>; died Bef. 1785<sup>249</sup>.
- ii. Martha Mitchell<sup>249</sup>, born 28 Jul 1766 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>249</sup>.
- 229 iii. Abigail Mitchell<sup>249</sup>, born 17 Sep 1767 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>249</sup>.

- 230 iv. Bradley Mitchell<sup>249</sup>, born 06 Apr 1770 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>249</sup>.
- v. Mehitabel Mitchell<sup>249</sup>, born 10 Apr 1772 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>249</sup>.
- vi. Lydia Mitchell<sup>249</sup>, born 01 Jul 1775 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>249</sup>.
- vii. Samuel Mitchell<sup>249</sup>, born 01 Jul 1777 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>249</sup>.
- viii. Matthew Mitchell<sup>249</sup>, born 15 Mar 1782 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>249</sup>.
- ix. James Mitchell<sup>249</sup>, born 15 Aug 1785 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>249</sup>.

**145.** Mehittable<sup>5</sup> Mitchell (Martha<sup>4</sup> Bradley, Joseph<sup>3</sup>, Daniell<sup>2</sup> Broadley, Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>250</sup> was born Dec 1742 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>250,251</sup>. She married Emerson Corliss<sup>252</sup> 14 Sep 1783 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>252,253</sup>. He was born Abt. 1738<sup>254</sup>.

More About Emerson Corliss and Mehittable Mitchell: Marriage: 14 Sep 1783, Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>254,255</sup>

Children of Mehittable Mitchell and Emerson Corliss are:

- i. Hitty Pool<sup>6</sup> Corliss<sup>256</sup>, born 05 Dec 1784 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>256</sup>.
- 237 ii. Bridget Corliss<sup>256</sup>, born 16 Jan 1788 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>256</sup>.
- 238 iii. child Corliss<sup>256</sup>, born 02 Aug 1791 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>256</sup>; died 02 Aug 1791 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>256</sup>.
- iv. Jonathan Corliss<sup>256</sup>, born 27 Mar 1793 in Haverhill, Essex Co., Mass.<sup>256</sup>.

#### Generation No. 6

**219.** Rhoda S.<sup>6</sup> Mitchell (James F.<sup>5</sup>, Martha<sup>4</sup> Bradley, Joseph<sup>3</sup>, Daniell<sup>2</sup> Broadley, Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>257,258,259</sup> was born 22 Aug 1785 in Haverhill, Mass.<sup>260</sup>, and died 19 Aug 1819 in Columbus, Ohio<sup>261</sup>. She married **David Campbell Smith**<sup>262</sup> 17 Aug 1814 in Haverhill, Mass.<sup>263</sup>, son of John Smith and Elizabeth Campbell. He was born 02 Oct 1785 in Francestown, New Hampshire<sup>264</sup>, and died 04 Feb 1865 in Manchester, Oh.<sup>265</sup>.

Notes for Rhoda S. Mitchell:

Mrs. Rhoda Smith opened a school not long after their arrival in Columbus and in a few years Miss Harriet Mitchell came out to Ohio to act as her assistant. She continued to live with the family until her sister Rhoda's death in August, 1819, when the following year, she was herself married to David Smith.

. . .

Mrs. Harriet Smith died of cholera in August, 1833, during the prevalence ,of one of the most fatal epidemics that ever visited Columbus. There were almost 200 deaths among the 3,000 inhabitants, one-third of whom fled the city.

. . .

In accordance with his express wish the only inscription upon it is in the following words: "In remembrance of David Smith, son of John Smith and Elizabeth Campbell Smith of Francestown, N. H., born Oct. 2, 1785, and died Feb. 4, 1865. Also of Rhoda S. Smith, wife of David Smith, daughter of James F. Mitchell and Hannah Leitch Mitchell of Haverhill, Mass., born Aug. 22, 1785, and died Aug. 19, 1819. Also of Harriet B. Smith, wife of David Smith and sister of Rhoda S. Smith, born Dec. 23, 1802, and died Aug. 11, 1833."

-- Smith, C. M., Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), pp. 17-18

More About Rhoda S. Mitchell: Date born 2: 03 Aug 1784, Haverhill, Essex Co., Massachusetts<sup>266</sup>

Notes for David Campbell Smith:

On January 18, 1817, David Smith, then less than two years a resident

of Ohio, was elected by the Legislature Associate Judge of the Court of Common Pleas for Franklin county to succeed Alexander Morrison, Jr. The term of office was seven years, but Judge Smith resigned in November, 1825 to accept a seat as Representative from Franklin county in the Twenty-Fifth General Assembly, in 1826.

# • • •

The following year, early in 1816, David Smith and Ezra Griswold, Jr., established and commenced the publication of the Ohio Monitor, a weekly protective tariff, anti-slavery Democratic newspaper. ... Mr. Griswold soon sold his interest in the Monitor to Judge Smith, who remained sole proprietor and editor of the paper until October 5th, 1836, more than twenty years, when he sold it to Jacob Medary.

... In 1

In 1820, and again in 1822, the State printing was given by joint resolution of the General Assembly to the Ohio Monitor, though it does not appear that its editor was known as the "State Printer". This office was not created by the Ohio Legislature until the session of 1824-25, and was' evidently considered of more importance then than it is to-day. George Nashee was the first incumbent of the new office, and David Smith was successively elected State Printer three times by the Legislatures of 1831, 1832 and 1833.

## . . .

. . .

On September 27, 1836, David Smith was appointed by his friend, Amos Kendall, Postmaster General, to a clerkship in the Dead Letter Office at Washington. He continued in the Government service for a number of years, probably until after the inauguration of President Polk in 1845.

David Smith was for very many years - probably more than sixty - a devout, consistent and useful member of the Methodist Episcopal Church: He was among the first officers of the old Town Street M. E. Church at Columbus, and was for a long time superintendent of its Sabbath School

. . .

... until within a few months of his death. This occurred, after a stroke of paralysis, and lingering sickness, in February, 1865. His sufferings were intense; he was almost speechless, articulating only with the greatest difficulty,

• • •

In accordance with his express wish the only inscription upon it is in the following words: "In remembrance of David Smith, son of John Smith and Elizabeth Campbell Smith of Francestown, N. H., born Oct. 2, 1785, and died Feb. 4, 1865. Also of Rhoda S. Smith, wife of David Smith, daughter of James F. Mitchell and Hannah Leitch Mitchell of Haverhill, Mass., born Aug. 22, 1785, and died Aug. 19, 1819. Also of Harriet B. Smith, wife of David Smith and sister of Rhoda S. Smith, born Dec. 23, 1802, and died Aug. 11, 1833."

-- Smith, C. M., Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), pp. 15-17, 34

More About David Campbell Smith: Died 2: Feb 1865, Stroke<sup>267</sup> Burial: Lot 145, Sect. L, Greenlawn Cemetery, Columbus, Oh.<sup>267</sup> Education: 1813, graduated from Dartmouth College<sup>268</sup> Occupation 1: Bet. 18 Jan 1817 - 18 Nov 1825, Associate Judge of the Court of Common Pleas / Franklin county, Ohio<sup>269</sup> Occupation 2: 1814, Lawyer / Chester, NH<sup>270</sup> Occupation 3: Bet. 1816 - 1836, publisher of Ohio (weekly) Monitor<sup>271</sup> Occupation 4: Bet. 1820 - 1833, Ohio State Printer<sup>271</sup> Occupation 5: Bet. 1836 - 1845, Clerk of Dead Letter Office/ Washington, DC<sup>272</sup> Politics: 1826, Ohio state legislature<sup>273</sup> Religion: Methodist<sup>274</sup> Residence 1: 1815, Moved from Francestown, N.H., to Columbus (Franklinton) Oh.<sup>275</sup> Residence 2: 1813, Moved from Francestown, N.H., to Columbus (Franklinton) Oh.<sup>276</sup> Residence 3: Bet. 1836 - 1845, Washington, DC<sup>277</sup> Residence 4: Bet. 1845 - 1863, Columbus, Ohio<sup>278</sup> Residence 5: Bet. 1863 - 1865, Manchester, Oh.<sup>279</sup>

More About David Smith and Rhoda Mitchell: Marriage: 17 Aug 1814, Haverhill, Mass.<sup>280</sup>

Children of Rhoda Mitchell and David Smith are:

- + 240 i. Elizabeth<sup>7</sup> Smith, born 04 Dec 1815 in Columbus, Ohio; died 09 Oct 1871 in Manchester, Ohio.
- + 241 ii. Mary Louisa Smith, born 01 Sep 1817 in Columbus, Ohio.

+ 242 iii. John Mitchell Smith, born 29 Jun 1819 in Columbus, Ohio; died 17 Nov 1892 in West Union, Ohio.

**226.** Harriet Byron<sup>6</sup> Mitchell (James F.<sup>5</sup>, Martha<sup>4</sup> Bradley, Joseph<sup>3</sup>, Daniell<sup>2</sup> Broadley, Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>281,282,283</sup> was born 23 Dec 1802 in Haverhill, Mass.<sup>284,285</sup>, and died 11 Aug 1833 in Columbus, Ohio<sup>286</sup>. She married **David Campbell Smith**<sup>287</sup> 05 Jun 1820 in Columbus, Oh.<sup>288</sup>, son of John Smith and Elizabeth Campbell. He was born 02 Oct 1785 in Francestown, New Hampshire<sup>289</sup>, and died 04 Feb 1865 in Manchester, Oh.<sup>290</sup>.

Notes for Harriet Byron Mitchell:

Mrs. Rhoda Smith opened a school not long after their arrival in Columbus and in a few years Miss Harriet Mitchell came out to Ohio to act as her assistant. She continued to live with the family until her sister Rhoda's death in August, 1819, when the following year, she was herself married to David Smith.

. . .

Mrs. Harriet Smith died of cholera in August, 1833, during the prevalence ,of one of the most fatal epidemics that ever visited Columbus. There were almost 200 deaths among the 3,000 inhabitants, one-third of whom fled the city.

• • •

In accordance with his express wish the only inscription upon it is in the following words: "In remembrance of David Smith, son of John Smith and Elizabeth Campbell Smith of Francestown, N. H., born Oct. 2, 1785, and died Feb. 4, 1865. Also of Rhoda S. Smith, wife of David Smith, daughter of James F. Mitchell and Hannah Leitch Mitchell of Haverhill, Mass., born Aug. 22, 1785, and died Aug. 19, 1819. Also of Harriet B. Smith, wife of David Smith and sister of Rhoda S. Smith, born Dec. 23, 1802, and died Aug. 11, 1833."

-- Smith, C. M., Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), pp. 17-18

More About Harriet Byron Mitchell: Died 2: Aug 1833, cholera<sup>291</sup> Burial: Lot 145, Sect. L, Greenlawn Cemetery, Columbus, Oh.<sup>291</sup> Cause of Death: cholera Occupation: Abt. 1817, teacher<sup>292</sup>

Notes for David Campbell Smith:

On January 18, 1817, David Smith, then less than two years a resident

of Ohio, was elected by the Legislature Associate Judge of the Court of Common Pleas for Franklin county to succeed Alexander Morrison, Jr. The term of office was seven years, but Judge Smith resigned in November, 1825 to accept a seat as Representative from Franklin county in the Twenty-Fifth General Assembly, in 1826.

# • • •

The following year, early in 1816, David Smith and Ezra Griswold, Jr., established and commenced the publication of the Ohio Monitor, a weekly protective tariff, anti-slavery Democratic newspaper. ... Mr. Griswold soon sold his interest in the Monitor to Judge Smith, who remained sole proprietor and editor of the paper until October 5th, 1836, more than twenty years, when he sold it to Jacob Medary.

... In 1

In 1820, and again in 1822, the State printing was given by joint resolution of the General Assembly to the Ohio Monitor, though it does not appear that its editor was known as the "State Printer". This office was not created by the Ohio Legislature until the session of 1824-25, and was' evidently considered of more importance then than it is to-day. George Nashee was the first incumbent of the new office, and David Smith was successively elected State Printer three times by the Legislatures of 1831, 1832 and 1833.

## . . .

. . .

On September 27, 1836, David Smith was appointed by his friend, Amos Kendall, Postmaster General, to a clerkship in the Dead Letter Office at Washington. He continued in the Government service for a number of years, probably until after the inauguration of President Polk in 1845.

David Smith was for very many years - probably more than sixty - a devout, consistent and useful member of the Methodist Episcopal Church: He was among the first officers of the old Town Street M. E. Church at Columbus, and was for a long time superintendent of its Sabbath School

. . .

... until within a few months of his death. This occurred, after a stroke of paralysis, and lingering sickness, in February, 1865. His sufferings were intense; he was almost speechless, articulating only with the greatest difficulty,

• • •

In accordance with his express wish the only inscription upon it is in the following words: "In remembrance of David Smith, son of John Smith and Elizabeth Campbell Smith of Francestown, N. H., born Oct. 2, 1785, and died Feb. 4, 1865. Also of Rhoda S. Smith, wife of David Smith, daughter of James F. Mitchell and Hannah Leitch Mitchell of Haverhill, Mass., born Aug. 22, 1785, and died Aug. 19, 1819. Also of Harriet B. Smith, wife of David Smith and sister of Rhoda S. Smith, born Dec. 23, 1802, and died Aug. 11, 1833."

-- Smith, C. M., Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), pp. 15-17, 34

More About David Campbell Smith: Died 2: Feb 1865, Stroke<sup>293</sup> Burial: Lot 145, Sect. L, Greenlawn Cemetery, Columbus, Oh.<sup>293</sup> Education: 1813, graduated from Dartmouth College<sup>294</sup> Occupation 1: Bet. 18 Jan 1817 - 18 Nov 1825, Associate Judge of the Court of Common Pleas / Franklin county, Ohio<sup>295</sup> Occupation 2: 1814, Lawyer / Chester, NH<sup>296</sup> Occupation 3: Bet. 1816 - 1836, publisher of Ohio (weekly) Monitor<sup>297</sup> Occupation 4: Bet. 1820 - 1833, Ohio State Printer<sup>297</sup> Occupation 5: Bet. 1836 - 1845, Clerk of Dead Letter Office/ Washington, DC<sup>298</sup> Politics: 1826, Ohio state legislature<sup>299</sup> Religion: Methodist<sup>300</sup> Residence 1: 1815, Moved from Francestown, N.H., to Columbus (Franklinton) Oh.<sup>301</sup> Residence 2: 1813, Moved from Francestown, N.H., to Columbus (Franklinton) Oh.<sup>302</sup> Residence 3: Bet. 1836 - 1845, Washington, DC<sup>303</sup> Residence 4: Bet. 1845 - 1863, Columbus, Ohio<sup>304</sup>

Residence 4: Bet. 1863 - 1865, Columbus, Onlo Residence 5: Bet. 1863 - 1865, Manchester, Oh.<sup>305</sup>

More About David Smith and Harriet Mitchell: Marriage: 05 Jun 1820, Columbus, Oh.<sup>306</sup>

Children of Harriet Mitchell and David Smith are:

- + 243 i. Rhoda Abigail<sup>7</sup> Smith, born 23 Dec 1821 in Columbus, Ohio; died Sep 1908 in Springfield, Ill..
- + 244 ii. James Frederick Smith, born 27 Oct 1823 in Columbus, Ohio; died 07 Sep 1866 in Cincinnati, Ohio.
- + 245 iii. David J. Smith, born 13 Feb 1829 in Columbus, Ohio; died 22 Feb 1910 in Bellaire, Ohio.

#### Generation No. 7

**240.** Elizabeth<sup>7</sup> Smith (Rhoda S.<sup>6</sup> Mitchell, James F.<sup>5</sup>, Martha<sup>4</sup> Bradley, Joseph<sup>3</sup>, Daniell<sup>2</sup> Broadley, Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>307</sup> was born 04 Dec 1815 in Columbus, Ohio<sup>308</sup>, and died 09 Oct 1871 in Manchester, Ohio<sup>309</sup>. She married **Joseph McCormick**<sup>310</sup> 20 May 1840 in Carroll, near Lancaster, Ohio<sup>310</sup>. He was born 1814 in Cincinnati, Ohio<sup>310</sup>, and died 1879 in California<sup>310</sup>.

More About Joseph McCormick and Elizabeth Smith: Marriage: 20 May 1840, Carroll, near Lancaster, Ohio<sup>310</sup>

Children of Elizabeth Smith and Joseph McCormick are:

- i. Mary<sup>8</sup> McCormick<sup>310</sup>, born 31 Mar 1841 in Adams Co., Ohio<sup>310</sup>; died 06 Feb 1851 in Cincinnati, Ohio<sup>310</sup>.
- ii. Adam Ellison McCormick<sup>310</sup>, born 31 Jan 1843 in Adams Co., Ohio<sup>310</sup>; died 26 Jan 1914 in Cincinnati, Ohio<sup>310</sup>.
- 248 iii. Margaret McCormick<sup>310</sup>, born 04 Dec 1844 in Adams Co., Ohio<sup>310</sup>; died 04 Dec 1844 in West Union, Ohio<sup>310</sup>.

**241.** Mary Louisa<sup>7</sup> Smith (Rhoda S.<sup>6</sup> Mitchell, James F.<sup>5</sup>, Martha<sup>4</sup> Bradley, Joseph<sup>3</sup>, Daniell<sup>2</sup> Broadley, Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>311</sup> was born 01 Sep 1817 in Columbus, Ohio<sup>312</sup>. She married **Richard Hubbell**<sup>313</sup> 17 Oct 1844 in Mt. Pleasant, Ohio<sup>313</sup>. He was born 13 Feb 1810 in Springfield, Ohio<sup>313</sup>.

More About Richard Hubbell and Mary Smith: Marriage: 17 Oct 1844, Mt. Pleasant, Ohio<sup>313</sup>

Children of Mary Smith and Richard Hubbell are:

- i. infant A<sup>8</sup> Hubbell.
- 250 ii. infant B Hubbell<sup>313</sup>.
- 251 iii. infant C Hubbell<sup>313</sup>.
- iv. Anna Gill Hubbell<sup>313</sup>, born Sep 1845 in Columbus, Ohio<sup>313</sup>; died 1876 in Chicago, Illinois<sup>313</sup>.
- v. Richard Hubbell<sup>314</sup>, born Dec 1846 in Columbus, Ohio<sup>314</sup>; died 1889 in Chicago, Illinois<sup>314</sup>. He married Anna Sophia Alt 26 Jan 1887 in Chicago, Illinois<sup>314</sup>.

More About Richard Hubbell and Anna Alt: Marriage: 26 Jan 1887, Chicago, Illinois<sup>314</sup>

- vi. John Hubbell<sup>314</sup>, born 1848 in Wheeling,  $Va.^{314}$ .
- vii. Mary V. Hubbell<sup>314</sup>, born 19 Jul 1850 in Wheeling, Va.<sup>314</sup>.
- viii. David Hubbell<sup>314</sup>, born 1852 in Wheeling, Va.<sup>314</sup>.
- ix. Frederick Hubbell<sup>314</sup>, born 17 Feb 1858 in Wheeling, Va.<sup>314</sup>. He married Carrie Fisher<sup>314</sup> 1885 in

Chicago, Illinois<sup>314</sup>; died 20 Jan 1887 in Chicago, Illinois<sup>314</sup>.

More About Frederick Hubbell and Carrie Fisher: Marriage: 1885, Chicago, Illinois<sup>314</sup>

258	x.	Frank Hubbell <sup>314</sup> , born 1860 in Wheeling, Va. <sup>314</sup> . He married Rebecca Morgan <sup>314</sup> 1885 in Chicago, Illinois <sup>314</sup> .						
		More About Frank Hubbell and Rebecca Morgan: Marriage: 1885, Chicago, Illinois <sup>314</sup>						

259 xi. Grace Hubbell<sup>314</sup>, born 10 May 1862 in St. Louis, Missouri<sup>314</sup>.

**242.** John Mitchell<sup>7</sup> Smith (Rhoda S.<sup>6</sup> Mitchell, James F.<sup>5</sup>, Martha<sup>4</sup> Bradley, Joseph<sup>3</sup>, Daniell<sup>2</sup> Broadley, Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>315</sup> was born 29 Jun 1819 in Columbus, Ohio<sup>316</sup>, and died 17 Nov 1892 in West Union, Ohio<sup>316</sup>. He married Matilda Ann Patterson<sup>317</sup> 30 Nov 1842 in West Union, Ohio<sup>318</sup>.

More About John Smith and Matilda Patterson: Marriage: 30 Nov 1842, West Union, Ohio<sup>318</sup>

Children of John Smith and Matilda Patterson are:

260	i.	John Davie	1 <sup>8</sup> Smitl	h <sup>318</sup> , born	25 Sep 1	843 in West	Union, Ohio	5 <sup>318</sup> ; died 14	Nov 1844 <sup>318</sup> .

- 261 ii. Thomas Edwin Smith<sup>318</sup>, born 05 Apr 1845 in West Union, Ohio<sup>318</sup>; died 12 Jul 1846<sup>318</sup>.
- 262 iii. Elizabeth Smith<sup>318</sup>, born 22 Mar 1847 in West Union, Ohio<sup>318</sup>; died 26 Apr 1873<sup>318</sup>.
- iv. Mary Celia Smith<sup>318</sup>, born 23 Mar 1849 in West Union, Ohio<sup>318</sup>.
- v. Virginia Gill Smith<sup>318</sup>, born 07 Jan 1852 in West Union, Ohio<sup>318</sup>.
- vi. Clarence Mitchell Smith<sup>318</sup>, born 03 Jul 1853 in West Union, Ohio<sup>318</sup>.
- vii. Joseph Patterson Smith<sup>318</sup>, born 07 Aug 1856 in West Union, Ohio<sup>318</sup>; died 05 Feb 1898<sup>318</sup>.
- viii. Clifton Campbell Smith<sup>318</sup>, born 24 Mar 1858 in West Union, Ohio<sup>318</sup>; died 24 Jul 1915<sup>318</sup>.
- ix. Frederick Lewis Smith<sup>318</sup>, born 18 Dec 1860 in West Union, Ohio<sup>318</sup>.
- 269 x. Herbert Clark Smith<sup>318</sup>, born 18 May 1863 in West Union, Ohio<sup>318</sup>.
- 270 xi. Sarah Lodwick Smith<sup>318</sup>, born 28 Sep 1865 in West Union, Ohio<sup>318</sup>.

**243.** Rhoda Abigail<sup>7</sup> Smith (Harriet Byron<sup>6</sup> Mitchell, James F.<sup>5</sup>, Martha<sup>4</sup> Bradley, Joseph<sup>3</sup>, Daniell<sup>2</sup> Broadley, Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>319</sup> was born 23 Dec 1821 in Columbus, Ohio<sup>320</sup>, and died Sep 1908 in Springfield, Ill.<sup>321</sup>. She married **John Wallace Gill**<sup>322</sup> 22 Feb 1844 in Columbus, Oh.<sup>323</sup>, son of Joseph Gill and Nancy Hanna. He was born 23 Nov 1809 in Mt. Pleasant, Ohio<sup>324</sup>, and died 03 Oct 1872 in Springfield, Ill.<sup>325</sup>.

More About Rhoda Abigail Smith: Burial: Oak Ridge Cem., Springfield, Ill.<sup>326</sup> Education: Abt. 1833, At Granville, Ohio<sup>327</sup> Hobbies: reading<sup>327</sup> Politics: republican<sup>327</sup> Religion: Methodist<sup>328</sup>

Notes for John Wallace Gill:

John W. Gill, Sr. was educted with others, afterward notable in Ohio and national history, under a very able tutor and instructor, a Mr. Brooks, at St. Clairsville, O. He early developed into a great business man, adn about 1840, removed to Wheeling, West Va. where for many years he took a leading part in public affairs and enterprises, and engaged successfully, in many kinds of business.

He was founder of the Wheeling Seminary; took a prominent part in the erection of the great Suspension Bridge; the projection and completion of the National Pike highway; encouraged and owned stock in the first telegraph line, and in many other public enterprises of that early day.

He engaged in merchandising and marketing by flatboat between Wheeling and New Orleans; in banking; in paper manufacture; in iron and steel manufacture, and was particularly active in the culture of Silk cocoons, and the manufacture of fine silks and velvets; these productions were beautiful in design and substantial in quality, and took many medals at fairs, both at home and abroad. A number of these medals are kept in the family of the late Charles W. Gill at Galveston, Texas. He manufactured and introduced the first Silk American flag. It is difficult to compress into brief space the many interesting phases of his active career.

The deplorable business reverses and depression prevailing in the Buchanan administration, swept away

much, if not all his accumulations and in 1864, he acquired a large block of land just west of Springfield, Ill. Here he spent the last years of his life in clearing and improving and bringing into a high state of cultivation a valuable farm, from rough hilly land and virgin forest. After his death in 1872, the family reaped the benefits of his foresight, work and genius, and for more than fifty years this farm was a home for his widow and children and did not pass away from them until after her death in 1907.

In stature tall, in demeanor dignified and commanding, of urbane disposition, quick in perception and action, he attracted and received consideration from all with whom he came in contact, and was adored by his wife and family as the embodiment of wisdom and knowledge.

--- Smith, C. M., Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931)

More About John Wallace Gill: Burial: Oak Ridge Cem., Springfield, Ill.<sup>329</sup> Occupation: 1840, business leader, Wheeling, Va.<sup>330</sup> Residence: 1864, Springfield, Ill.<sup>331</sup>

More About John Gill and Rhoda Smith: Marriage: 22 Feb 1844, Columbus, Oh.<sup>332</sup>

Children of Rhoda Smith and John Gill are:

- i. Anna Catherine<sup>8</sup> Gill<sup>332</sup>, born 13 Dec 1844<sup>332</sup>; died 30 Sep 1848<sup>332</sup>.
- + 272 ii. Jennie V. Gill, born 08 Jun 1847; died Aft. 1920.
- iii. John Wallace Gill<sup>333</sup>, born 19 Oct 1851<sup>334</sup>; died 14 Sep 1922 in Brighton, Illinois<sup>335</sup>. He married Henrietta Robb<sup>336</sup> 02 Jun 1914<sup>336</sup>.

More About Henrietta Robb: Residence: 1914, Waynesville, Illinois<sup>336</sup>

More About John Gill and Henrietta Robb: Marriage: 02 Jun 1914<sup>336</sup>

- + 274 iv. Joseph Albert Gill, born 17 Feb 1854 in Wheeling, W. Va..
- 275 v. Anna Louisa Gill<sup>337</sup>, born 22 Dec 1855<sup>337</sup>; died 01 Jul 1857<sup>337</sup>.
  - vi. Charles William Gill, born 26 Jan 1858; died 31 Jan 1924 in Galveston, Texas.
  - 277 vii. Julia Palister Gill<sup>337</sup>, born 30 Jan 1860<sup>337</sup>; died 09 Aug 1861<sup>337</sup>.
    - 278 viii. David Paul Gill<sup>338</sup>, born 01 Jul 1861<sup>339</sup>. He married Susan Vandercook<sup>340</sup> 24 Apr 1923 in Springfield, Illinois<sup>340</sup>; born 16 Jul 1872 in Menasha, Wisconsin<sup>340</sup>.

More About David Paul Gill: Occupation: farmer and stock raiser<sup>340</sup> Residence: Brighton, Illinois<sup>340</sup>

More About David Gill and Susan Vandercook: Marriage: 24 Apr 1923, Springfield, Illinois<sup>340</sup>

**244.** James Frederick<sup>7</sup> Smith (Harriet Byron<sup>6</sup> Mitchell, James F.<sup>5</sup>, Martha<sup>4</sup> Bradley, Joseph<sup>3</sup>, Daniell<sup>2</sup> Broadley, Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>341</sup> was born 27 Oct 1823 in Columbus, Ohio<sup>342</sup>, and died 07 Sep 1866 in Cincinnati, Ohio<sup>343</sup>. He married Martha Jeremiah<sup>343</sup> 11 Apr 1847 in Cincinnati, Ohio<sup>343</sup>. She was born 03 Jun 1826 in Baltimore, Maryland<sup>343</sup>.

More About James Frederick Smith:

Military service 1: 18 Jun 1861, enlisted; PVT, Co. K, 6th Regt., Ohio Volunteer Infantry; [age 37]<sup>343</sup> Military service 2: 16 Mar 1862, discharged disabled -- never recovered<sup>343</sup>

More About Martha Jeremiah: Residence: Aft. 1866, La Grange, Cook County, Illinois<sup>344</sup>

More About James Smith and Martha Jeremiah: Marriage: 11 Apr 1847, Cincinnati, Ohio<sup>345</sup> Children of James Smith and Martha Jeremiah are:

- Harriet Effie<sup>8</sup> Smith<sup>345</sup>, born 07 Mar 1848 in Cincinnati, Ohio<sup>345</sup>; died 05 Jul 1849 in Cincinnati, Ohio<sup>345</sup>.
- Ella Byron Smith<sup>345</sup>, born 26 May 1850 in Buffalo, New York<sup>345</sup>; died 23 Nov 1859 in Cincinnati, Ohio<sup>345</sup>.
- 281 iii. Albert Cook Smith<sup>345</sup>, born 08 Aug 1854 in Buffalo, New York<sup>345</sup>; died 12 Sep 1854 in Buffalo, New York<sup>345</sup>.
- 282 iv. Caroline Eliza Smith<sup>346</sup>, born 21 Mar 1856 in Buffalo, New York<sup>347</sup>. She married Charles F. Parker<sup>348</sup> 05 Nov 1874 in Chicago, Illinois<sup>348</sup>; born 07 Feb 1849 in West Buxton, Maine<sup>348</sup>.

More About Caroline Eliza Smith: Residence: Aft. 1874, La Grange, Cook County, Illinois<sup>348</sup>

More About Charles F. Parker: Residence: Aft. 1874, La Grange, Cook County, Illinois<sup>348</sup>

More About Charles Parker and Caroline Smith: Marriage: 05 Nov 1874, Chicago, Illinois<sup>348</sup>

**245.** David J.<sup>7</sup> Smith (Harriet Byron<sup>6</sup> Mitchell, James F.<sup>5</sup>, Martha<sup>4</sup> Bradley, Joseph<sup>3</sup>, Daniell<sup>2</sup> Broadley, Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>349</sup> was born 13 Feb 1829 in Columbus, Ohio<sup>349</sup>, and died 22 Feb 1910 in Bellaire, Ohio<sup>349</sup>. He married **Martha M. Gorrell**<sup>350</sup> 11 Nov 1851 in Wheeling, Virginia<sup>350</sup>. She was born 20 Nov 1829 in Cecil Co., Maryland<sup>350</sup>, and died 31 May 1877 in Bellaire, Ohio<sup>350</sup>.

More About David Smith and Martha Gorrell: Marriage: 11 Nov 1851, Wheeling, Virginia<sup>350</sup>

Children of David Smith and Martha Gorrell are:

- i. Mary E.<sup>8</sup> Smith<sup>350</sup>, born 25 Aug 1852 in Wheeling, Va.<sup>350</sup>; died 17 Dec 1901<sup>350</sup>.
- ii. Rhoda Cordelia Smith<sup>350</sup>, born 03 Jan 1855 in Monongahela Co., Virginia<sup>350</sup>; died 01 May 1855<sup>350</sup>.
- 285 iii. Willam Bryant Smith<sup>350</sup>, born 06 Nov 1855 in Wheeling, Va.<sup>350</sup>. He married (1) Elizabeth Smith<sup>350</sup> 29 Aug 1883 in Wheeling, West Virginia<sup>350</sup>; died 27 Jan 1884 in Wheeling, West Virginia<sup>350</sup>. He married (2) Mary B. Dinneway<sup>350</sup> 22 Oct 1890 in Bellaire, Ohio<sup>350</sup>.

More About Willam Smith and Elizabeth Smith: Marriage: 29 Aug 1883, Wheeling, West Virginia<sup>350</sup>

More About Willam Smith and Mary Dinneway: Marriage: 22 Oct 1890, Bellaire, Ohio<sup>350</sup>

#### Generation No. 8

**272.** Jennie V.<sup>8</sup> Gill (Rhoda Abigail<sup>7</sup> Smith, Harriet Byron<sup>6</sup> Mitchell, James F.<sup>5</sup>, Martha<sup>4</sup> Bradley, Joseph<sup>3</sup>, Daniell<sup>2</sup> Broadley, Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>351</sup> was born 08 Jun 1847<sup>351</sup>, and died Aft. 1920<sup>352</sup>. She married James Luther Talbott<sup>353</sup> 10 Jun 1873 in Springfield, Illinois<sup>353</sup>. He was born 25 Apr 1846 in Sangamon Co., Illinois<sup>353</sup>, and died 27 Oct 1888 in Chicago, Illinois<sup>354</sup>.

More About James Talbott and Jennie Gill: Marriage: 10 Jun 1873, Springfield, Illinois<sup>355</sup>

Children of Jennie Gill and James Talbott are:

- 286 i. Rose Casteel<sup>9</sup> Talbott<sup>356</sup>, born 22 Jul 1874<sup>356</sup>.
- 287 ii. John Gill Talbott<sup>356</sup>, born 10 Mar 1876<sup>356</sup>; died 1902<sup>356</sup>.
- 288 iii. James David Talbott<sup>356</sup>, born 20 Jan 1878<sup>356</sup>.
- iv. Charles Gatton Talbott<sup>356</sup>, born 10 Mar 1882<sup>356</sup>.
- 290 v. Philip Talbott<sup>356</sup>, born 07 Oct 1883<sup>356</sup>; died 1920 in Arizona<sup>356</sup>.
- vi. Raymond Joseph Talbott<sup>356</sup>, born 01 Feb 1885<sup>356</sup>.

**274.** Joseph Albert<sup>8</sup> Gill (Rhoda Abigail<sup>7</sup> Smith, Harriet Byron<sup>6</sup> Mitchell, James F.<sup>5</sup>, Martha<sup>4</sup> Bradley, Joseph<sup>3</sup>, Daniell<sup>2</sup> Broadley, Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>357,358,359</sup> was born 17 Feb 1854 in Wheeling, W. Va.<sup>360,361</sup>. He married

Nannie Donahue<sup>362,363,364</sup> 27 Dec 1887 in Omaha, Neb.<sup>365</sup>, daughter of Michael Donahue and Mary ?. She was born 15 Apr 1865 in Clinton, Ill.<sup>365,366,367</sup>.

More About Joseph Albert Gill: Education: Univ. Illinois<sup>368,369</sup> Fraternal: Shriners, Masons, Knights of Pythias<sup>370</sup> Occupation 1: Abt. 1922, Lawyer / Tulsa, Okla.<sup>371</sup> Occupation 2: Bef. 1880, taught school several years<sup>372</sup> Occupation 3: 1880, admitted to bar/ Springfield, Ill.<sup>372</sup> Occupation 4: Bef. 1888, Edited Pacific Journal / Pacific Co., Wash.<sup>372</sup> Occupation 5: Abt. 1890, Edited Thomas County Cat / Colby, Kans.<sup>372</sup> Occupation 6: Bet. Dec 1899 - 1907, Federal Judge, Indian Territory<sup>373,374</sup> Occupation 7: Bef. 1899, Lawyer in Springfield, Illinois; Astoria, Oregon; Colby, Kansas<sup>375,376</sup> Politics 1: Abt. 1907, Indian Territory statehood commission<sup>377,378</sup> Politics 2: republican<sup>379</sup> Religion: baptist<sup>379</sup>

More About Joseph Gill and Nannie Donahue: Marriage: 27 Dec 1887, Omaha, Neb.<sup>380</sup>

Children of Joseph Gill and Nannie Donahue are:

 Edna League<sup>9</sup> Gill<sup>381,382</sup>, born 22 Oct 1888 in Colby, Kansas<sup>382</sup>; died Abt. 1950 in Oklahoma City, Okla.<sup>383</sup>. She married Roy Milo McClintock<sup>384</sup> Jan 1910<sup>384</sup>; born 30 Jan 1878 in West Union, Ia.<sup>384</sup>; died Abt. 1950 in Oklahoma City, Okla.<sup>385</sup>.

> More About Roy Milo McClintock: Occupation: Abt. 1931, journalist<sup>386</sup> Residence: Abt. 1931, Oklahoma City, Okla<sup>386</sup>

More About Roy McClintock and Edna Gill: Marriage: Jan 1910<sup>387</sup>

ii. Rose Miriam Gill<sup>388,389</sup>, born 31 Jul 1893 in Colby, Kansas<sup>389</sup>; died Sep 1979 in Tulsa, Okla.<sup>390</sup>. She married Chauncey A. Border<sup>391,392</sup> Jun 1921<sup>393</sup>; born 17 Aug 1890 in Strasburg, Ohio<sup>393</sup>.

More About Rose Miriam Gill: Date born 2: 31 Jul 1894<sup>394</sup>

More About Chauncey Border and Rose Gill: Marriage: Jun 1921<sup>395</sup>

294 iii. Joseph Albert Gill, Jr.<sup>396,397</sup>, born 07 Jul 1902 in Vinita, Indian Territory<sup>397,398</sup>; died Jun 1981 in Tulsa, Okla.<sup>399</sup>.

**276.** Charles William<sup>8</sup> Gill (Rhoda Abigail<sup>7</sup> Smith, Harriet Byron<sup>6</sup> Mitchell, James F.<sup>5</sup>, Martha<sup>4</sup> Bradley, Joseph<sup>3</sup>, Daniell<sup>2</sup> Broadley, Danyell<sup>1</sup>)<sup>400</sup> was born 26 Jan 1858<sup>400</sup>, and died 31 Jan 1924 in Galveston, Texas<sup>401</sup>. He married (1) Esther Wells League<sup>402</sup> 08 Nov 1882 in Galveston, Texas<sup>402</sup>. She was born 09 Nov 1863 in Galveston, Texas<sup>402</sup>, and died 01 Sep 1907 in Galveston, Texas<sup>402</sup>. He married (2) Tommie Hodges<sup>402</sup> 31 Dec 1908 in Galveston, Texas<sup>402</sup>. She was born 22 Dec 1878 in Gonzales, Texas<sup>402</sup>.

More About Charles Gill and Esther League: Marriage: 08 Nov 1882, Galveston, Texas<sup>402</sup>

More About Charles Gill and Tommie Hodges: Marriage: 31 Dec 1908, Galveston, Texas<sup>402</sup>

Children of Charles Gill and Esther League are:

- Charles William<sup>9</sup> Gill<sup>402</sup>, born 18 Dec 1883 in Springfield, Ill.<sup>402</sup>; died 06 Jun 1906 in Galveston, Texas<sup>402</sup>.
- ii. John Wallace Gill<sup>402</sup>, born 23 Nov 1886 in Galveston, Texas<sup>402</sup>.
- 297 iii. David May Gill<sup>402</sup>, born 30 Jan 1899 in Galveston, Texas<sup>402</sup>; died 27 Sep 1920 in Galveston, Texas<sup>402</sup>.

- iv. Mary Dorothea Gill<sup>402</sup>, born 03 Nov 1901 in Galveston, Texas<sup>402</sup>.
- v. Esther Rhoda Gill<sup>402</sup>, born 12 Mar 1906 in Galveston, Texas<sup>402</sup>.
- 300 vi. Anna Caroline Gill<sup>402</sup>, born 10 Jun 1907 in Galveston, Texas<sup>402</sup>.

## Endnotes

1. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #1, Danyell Broadley de West Morton.

2. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #1.

3. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#11136, Liaison.

4. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #1.

5. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#11136, Liaison.

6. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #1, (Maj. William Bradley's) "stepmother, Elizabeth Bradley, with her four sons and one daughter, is said to have followed him to America in 1648." [New England Families Genealogical and Memorial: Third Series, Volume IV, 2207] .

7. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #1.

8. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #3, "...Major William Bradley, of Cromwell's army, is traditionally said to have emigrated to New Haven, Conn. about 1643." [J. Horsefall Turner, J.P., "Ancient Bingley or Bingley, Its History and Scenery," Printed for the Author, by Thomas Harrison and Sons, Bingley, Yorks., 1897, 238].

 Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #3.
 Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #3, "a member of the Davenport-Eaton founding expedition."

11. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #3.

 Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #3, (this individual may be no relation to Danyell Broadley -- there seems to be some inconsistency in the records) - per Saul Montes-Bradley.
 Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #3.

14. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #3, same date, different location from husband ????

15. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #3.

16. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #3, same date, different location from wife ????

17. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #3.

18. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg02.htm#248, indiv. # 4.

19. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg02.htm#248, indiv. #4.

20. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg02.htm#248, indiv. #4, killed by Indians "On the 13th of the same month[August 1689], a small party made their appearance in the northerly part of this town, and killed Daniel Bradley. They then went to the field of Nathaniel Singletary, near by, ... they shot Singletary, who fell and died on the spot; his son attempted to escape, but was quickly overtaken and made prisoner. The Indians then Scalped Singletary, ... but their prisoner soon eluded their vigilance, and returned to his home,... Bradley was killed on the "Parsonage Road," not far from the present Atkinson Depot".

 Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg02.htm#248, indiv. #4.
 Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg02.htm#248, indiv. #4, "He resided 6 on 19 Jun 1662 in Rowley Merrimack (Bradford), Massachusetts, USA."

23. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg02.htm#248, indiv. #4.

24. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #6.

25. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #7, "Relationship to parents uncertain but VERY probable.", says Saul Montes-Bradley.

26. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #7, or in Shipley, Yorkshire.

27. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #7, probably in Southold.

28. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #7, merchant, brother in law to a Captain William Kidd (?!?!).

29. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #7.

30. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #39.

31. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #7.

32. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #39.

33. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #40.

34. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #40, West India merchant.

35. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #40.

36. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #40, that's right, THE Capt. Kidd.

37. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #40, according to Saul. Montes-Bradley, 2 days after 2nd husband John Oort died.

38. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #40.

39. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #40, hanged, for piracy.

40. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #40.

41. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #40, "(of) Raway (Rowley?), Essex Co., Massachusetts, USA."

42. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #40.

43. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #40, according to Saul. Montes-Bradley, 2 days after 2nd husband John Oort died.

44. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #40.

45. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #41 .

46. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #8 .

47. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #8, in St. Nicholas'.
48. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #9.
49. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #9.
49. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #9.

(Newclose), Yorkshire.

50. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #9, in Rowley (Bradford), Mass.

51. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #9 52. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #11 53. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #11, (of) Guilford. 54. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #11 55. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #49 56. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #11 57. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #51 58. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #11 59. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #12 60. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #12 , in Rowley (Bradford), Mass. 61. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #12 . 62. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #12 , in Rowley

(Bradford), Mass.

63. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #12 .

64. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #14.
65. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #14.

Southampton.
Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #14 .

67. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #15 .

68. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #15, according to this date, Sarah Ward was married at age 9 ... and why in Massachusetts instead of Guilford, Conn.? possibly this data is for someone else, or it's a simple typo.

69. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #15.
70. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #15.
routing to this date, Sarah Ward was married at age 9 ... and why in Massachusetts instead of Guilford, Conn.? possibly this data is for someone else, or it's a simple typo.

71. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg01.htm#248C, indiv. #15 .

72. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg02.htm#248, indiv. #4.

73. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg02.htm#248, indiv. #4, "born ... in Rowley Merrimac (Bradfrod), Massachusetts, USA."

74. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg02.htm#248, indiv. #4, killed by Indians 15 March 1696/97 - "After the attack on Duston's house...Twenty-seven persons were slaughtered... The following is a list of the killed: Daniel Bradley, his wife, Hannah, and two children, Mary and Hannah..." [Chase, History of Haverhill, 198].
75. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg02.htm#248, indiv. #4.

76. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg02.htm#248, indiv. #4, killed by Indians

15 March 1696/97 - "After the attack on Duston's house...Twenty-seven persons were slaughtered... The following is a list of the killed: Daniel Bradley, his wife, Hannah, and two children, Mary and Hannah..." [Chase, History of Haverhill, 198] 77. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg02.htm#248, indiv. #4. 78. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg02.htm#248, indiv. #4, killed by Indians. 79. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg02.htm#248, indiv. #4. 80. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg02.htm#248, indiv. #4, killed by Indians. 81. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg02.htm#248, indiv. #4, captured by Indians age 6 (""he was carried away by the Indians, March 15, 1696-7, and there is no record of his return.") 15 March 1696/97 - "After the attack on Duston's house...Twenty-seven persons were slaughtered... The following is a list of the killed: Daniel Bradley, his wife, Hannah, and two children, Mary and Hannah..." [Chase, History of Haverhill, 198] 82. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg02.htm#248, indiv. #4. 83. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg02.htm#248, indiv. #4, killed by Indians age 4 15 March 1696/97 - "After the attack on Duston's house...Twenty-seven persons were slaughtered... The following is a list of the killed: Daniel Bradley, his wife, Hannah, and two children, Mary and Hannah..." [Chase, History of Haverhill, 1981

84. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg02.htm#248, indiv. #4.

85. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg02.htm#248, indiv. #4, killed by Indians age 9 months 15 March 1696/97 - "After the attack on Duston's house...Twenty-seven persons were slaughtered... The following is a list of the killed: Daniel Bradley, his wife, Hannah, and two children, Mary and Hannah..." [Chase, History of Haverhill, 198] .

86. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#234, indiv. #26.

87. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#234, indiv. #26, "Rowley Merrimac (Bradfrod), Massachusetts."

88. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#234, indiv. #26.

89. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#234, indiv. #26, see narrative in Notes for Joseph Bradley.

90. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#234, indiv. #26, see narrative in Notes.

91. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#234, indiv. #26.

92. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#234, indiv. #26, killed in Indian attack, age 4.

93. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#234, indiv. #26.

94. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#234, indiv. #26, killed in Indian attack, age 1 1/2.

95. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#234, indiv. #26.

96. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#234, indiv. #26, killed in Indian attack, age 2.

97. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#234, indiv. #26.

98. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#234, indiv. #26, born on captive trail to Canada; see narrative in Notes for Hannah Bradley.

99. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#234, indiv. #26, killed by Indians on trail to Canada; see narrative in Notes for Hannah Bradley.

100. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph

Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#234, indiv. #26. 101. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #27. 102. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #27, "He lived at Haverhill and in 1711 was "one of the soldiers supplied with snow shoes for emergency in case of attack by the Indians." He was probably the Ephraim Gile who cut the first way to Cheshire, and was admitted an inhabitant of Chester in 1720." [Burleigh] .

103. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #27.
104. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #27, "Plainstow."
105. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #27, "Plainstow."
106. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #27.
106. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #27, "Ruth, wife of Thomas Johnson, was killed by the Indians in 1708, with both of the grandparents of Mr. Johnson, and that the oldest daughter, Lydia, b. 1707, was in her mother's arms when she was slain, a year and six months old. The child strangely escaped the tomahawk, (concealed perhaps in the folds of her dress), grew to womanhood ... ." [Mirick, History of Haverhill] .
107. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #27.

108. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #29.

109. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #29, killed by Indians.
110. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #29.

111. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #29, killed by Indians.
112. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #29.

113. George Wingate Chase, History of Haverhill, 1861, 274ff, a Nehemiah Heath (son of John Heath, and b. 1680) admitted to settle Pennycook (Concord, N.H.) 2 FEB 1725/26 -- must be a cousin.

114. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #29.

115. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #31.

116. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #31, apparently moved to Boston, Mass. in 1724.

117. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #31.

118. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #31, moved to Boston, Mass. in 1724.

119. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #31.

120. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #31, moved to Hampstead, N. H. between May 1735 and Jun 1736.

121. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #31.

122. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #31, moved to Hampstead, N. H. between May 1735 and Jun 1736.

123. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #31.

124. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #31, residing in Plaistow, N. H. by March 1732/33.

125. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #31.

126. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #31, residing in Plaistow, N. H. by March 1732/33.

127. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph

Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #31. 128. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #31, Father not Joseph Heath, if he died in June 1714.

129. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #31.
130. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #31, Father not Joseph Heath, if he died in June 1714.

131. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #31.

132. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #32, captured by Indians "Early in the fall of 1695, on 04 September, a party of Indians appeared in the northern part of Haverhill and made prisioners of Isaac, age 15, and Joseph Whitaker, age 11, who were at work near Joseph Bradley's house. Isaac was small and wiry but Joseph was large, overgrown and clumsy. They were taken to Lake Winnepisogee (Lake Winnipesaukee, NH) and placed with an Indian family. They understood enough of the language to learn that they were to be taken to Canada in the Spring. In April Isaac planed his escape without informing Joseph. He finally told him that he was afraid he would not wake up. On the appointed night, all were asleep and snoring, including Joseph. After Isaac had stolen fire making material and some moose meet and bread, he tried to wake up Joseph. Joseph turned over and said out loud, "What do you want?" Isaac laid down quickly pretending to sleep. He later left without Joseph but he had awakened and followed him. At daybreak, they hid in a hollow log as the knew the Indians would pursue them. Their dogs discovered them in the log, but the dogs recognized Joseph and Isaac and they were given the moose meat. By that ruse, they escaped and survived several days living on roots and berries. At one point they happened upon an Indian camp but were not discovered. Isaac had to leave Joseph at one time but returned for him later. He ended up carrying Joseph part of the way. They arrived in desperate condition at Fort Saco, Maine." [George Wingate Chase, History of Haverhill, 1861, reprint, New England Historical Press, 1983, 179] . 133. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #32.

134. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #32, of Chester, N. H.
135. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #32.

136. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #33, "His will is dated July 8, 1754, soon after which he probably died. . . . . Pompey, their black slave, survived his master and mistress, and was willed to John Bradley, and died in the winter of 1772." [Boulton, History of Concord, 634].

137. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #32.

138. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #33.

139. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #33, lived in Rumford = Concord, N. H. from 1739.

140. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #33.

141. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #33, Rumford = Concord killed by Indians.

142. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #33, lived in Rumford = Concord, N. H. from 1739.

143. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #33.

144. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #33, Montes-Bradley claims Stephen Farrington "was born in Concord, New Hampshire"; is this likely for ca. 1715?

145. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #33.

146. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #33, Penacook = Concord killed by Indians.

147. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #33, "Mary was a "woman of great energy and superior education having been brought up in the family of Nicholas Gilman, father of the governor."

148. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph

Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #33.

149. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #33, Private, Capt. Joseph Eaton's Co., Col. Johnson's Regt.; to Cambridge; service 4 1/2 days on 19 Apr 1775 in the Revolutionary War. . 150. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg03.htm#252, indiv. #33.

151. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#18321C, indiv. 138.

152. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Births online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911, http://www.rays-place.com/town/ma/haverhill/marrage-m.htm.

153. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Marriages online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911.

154. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#18321C, indiv. 138.

155. Lisa, Haynes bulletin board posting, on ancestry.com, posted 2 Sept. 2008, Ancient West Parish Cemetery on CarletonSt.: legible stones are forCapt. James Mitchell alsoJames Mitchell, s. of Lt. James & Martha{presumably Capt. James, died 19 Dec 1745; son James could be infant James d. 11 Apr 1727, before Lt. James was

promoted? ancestor James F. was father of Harriet, b. 1802 and husband of Hannah Leitch}.

156. George Wingate Chase, History of Haverhill, 1861, 315, list of residents of West Parish of Haverhill.

157. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#18321C, indiv. 138.

158. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Births online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911, http://www.rays-place.com/town/ma/haverhill/marrage-m.htm.

159. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Marriages online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911.

160. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#18321C, .

161. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#18321C, indiv. 138.

162. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Births online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911.

Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#18321C, indiv. 138.
 Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Births online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911.

165. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#18321C, indiv. 138.

166. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#18321C, .

Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#18321C, indiv. 138.
 Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Births online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield,

Mass., 1910-1911.

169. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#18321C, indiv. 138.
170. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Marriages online, Topsfield Historical Society,

Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911. 171. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#18321C, indiv. 138. 172. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Marriages online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911.

173. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#18321C, indiv. 138.
174. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Births online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911.

175. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#18321C, indiv. 138.

176. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Births online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911, Mehittable, d. James and Martha, bp. May \_, 1741. CR3; death on 16 May age 11 days .

177. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Deaths online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911, age 11 d. - gravestone record, Ancient West Parish Cemetery. daughter of "Lt." James .

178. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#18321C, indiv. 138.

Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#242, indiv. #141.
 Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph

Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#242, indiv. #142. 181. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#242, indiv. #143.

182. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#242, indiv. #145.

183. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#242, indiv. #145, 14 Apr 1757, 2d. Co. Foot; Major Richard Saltonstall: William Bradley .

184. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#242, indiv. #145, 27 Apr 1777, Private. Capt. Samuel Johnson's co., Col. Titcomb's regt., from 27 April to 27 June 1777 2 Oct 1777, Corporal. Capt. Nathaniel Marsh's co., Maj. Gage's regt., from 2 October to 6 November 1777, rendering service at the battle of Saratoga.

185. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#242, indiv. #145.
186. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#242, indiv. #145, sister of brother-

in-law Jonathan Bradley's wife Sarah Osgood.
187. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#242, indiv. #145.

188. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#242, indiv. #145, sister of brother-in-law Joseph Bradley's wife Polly Osgood.

189. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#242, indiv. #145.

190. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#242, indiv. #145, conflicting information about death place, and Revolutionary War service.

191. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#242, indiv. #145.

192. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg20.htm#18321, indiv. 457.

193. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Births online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911.

194. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg20.htm#18321, indiv. 457.

195. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Marriages online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911.

196. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg20.htm#18321, indiv. 457.
197. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Marriages online, Topsfield Historical Society,

Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911.

198. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg20.htm#18321, indiv. 457.

199. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#18321C, .

200. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Births online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911.

201. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#18321C, .

202. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Marriages online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911, Sept. --- 1747.

203. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#18321C, .

204. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Marriages online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911, Sept. --- 1747.

205. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#18321C, .

206. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg20.htm#18321, indiv. 457.

207. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg20.htm#18321, indiv. 457, Bradley served in the military Minuteman in Peter Coburn's company, marched to Lexington on 19 Apr 1775 in the Revolutionary War. He served in the military Capt. Joseph Bradley Varnum's Company, marched to reinforce the Northern Army in Oct 1778 in the Revolutionary War. He served in the military present at surrender of Gen. Burgoyne in 1779 in the Revolutionary War. . 208. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg20.htm#18321, indiv. 457.

209. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#18321C, .

210. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg20.htm#18321, indiv. 459.

211. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Births online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911.

212. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg20.htm#18321, indiv. 459.

213. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg20.htm#18321, indiv. 459, very prominent in the Revolution, the Law, and the Freemasons.

214. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg20.htm#18321, indiv. 459.

215. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg20.htm#18321, indiv. 459, "10 Jan 1783" "in 1788, one year before his death."

216. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg20.htm#18321, indiv. 459.

217. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg20.htm#18321, indiv. 459, he was a colonel of the "Kentish Guards" in 1774 and of Varnum's Rhode Island Regiment in 1775; he was then commissioned colonel of the Ninth Continental "Infantry in 1776; brigadier general of State troops December 12, 1776 and brigadier general in the Continental Army February 21, 1777. Brigadier Varnum was honorably discharged March 5, 1779 and was then appointed major general of State militia in May 1779."

218. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg20.htm#18321, indiv. 459.

219. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg20.htm#18321, indiv. 459, prominent in the Revolution, and government "Ser: Pvt - Battle of Lexington under Capt Russell Capt - 1 Jan 1776 Dracutt Minuetman 29 Sept 1779 Battle of Burgoyne Col - 4 April 1787 7th Bat 3rd Div Mass Milita Big-Gen 2nd Bat 3rd Div, Mass Milita Maj-Gen 3d Div Mass. Militia." US Congressman 1795-1811, US Senate 1811-1817.

220. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg20.htm#18321, indiv. 459.

221. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg20.htm#18321, indiv. 459, in Revolution on staff of his brother Maj Gen Joseph Bradley Varnum.

222. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg20.htm#18321, indiv. 459.

223. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 18.

224. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 17.

225. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#18321C, indiv. # 463.
226. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Marriages online, Topsfield Historical Society,

Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911, "James Mitchel."

227. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#18321C, indiv. # 463, cited as 27 Jan 1732/1733 .

228. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Births online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911, 27 Jan 1732-33 .

229. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Deaths online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911.

230. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 18.

231. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 17.

232. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Births online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911, spelled "Leach" in transcribed town records.

233. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#18321C.

234. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Marriages online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911.

235. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Births online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911.

236. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Deaths online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield,

Mass., 1910-1911, [widow GR1 - gravestone record, Pentucket Cemetery.] age 54 yrs per gravestone .

237. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#18321C, per vital records of Haverhill by Topsfield Hist. Soc.

238. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Births online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911.

239. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#18321C.

240. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Marriages online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911.

241. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Births online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911.

242. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#18321C, indiv. # 465.
243. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Births online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911.

244. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#18321C, indiv. # 465. 245. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Marriages online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911.

246. George Wingate Chase, History of Haverhill, 1861, 349, an Ebenezer and a William Mitchell (2-L) were also in Maj. Richard Saltonstall's 2nd Co of Foot from Haverhill.

247. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#18321C, indiv. # 465.
248. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Marriages online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911.

249. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#18321C, indiv. # 465.
250. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#18321C, indiv. # 467.

251. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Births online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911, Mehittable, d. James and Martha, bp. Dec. \_, 1742. CR3 .

252. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#18321C, indiv. # 467. 253. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Marriages online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911.

254. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#18321C, indiv. # 467.

255. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Marriages online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911.

256. Saul M. Montes-Bradley, Descendants of Danyell Broadley de West Morton, 10 Jan 2006, internet; viewed Joseph Goddard 1 DEC 2009, http://www.bradleyfoundation.org/genealogies/Bingley/tobg08.htm#18321C, indiv. # 467.

257. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 20, 40, first wife of David Campbell Smith.

258. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 20, 40.

259. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Births online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911, Rhody.

260. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 18, 40.

261. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 18,40.

262. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 15.

263. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 20, 40.

264. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 14.

265. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 40.

266. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Births online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911, Rhody -- possible this was an infant death, and Rhoda S. whose tombstone says "22 Aug 1785" is unrecorded in Haverhill VR ???

267. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 18.

268. Smith, C. M., Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing

Co.), ca. 1931), 15.

269. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 16-17.

270. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 15, and was admitted to the bar in his native state at Chester, the following year. [i.e. 1814].

271. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 15, 20.

272. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 17.

273. Smith, C. M., Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 17, 20, ... but Judge Smith resigned [his judgeship] in November, 1825 to accept a seat as Representative

from Franklin county in the Twenty-Fifth General Assembly, in 1826.

274. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 18.

275. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 15, In 1815 he emigrated to Ohio and was the first attorney-at-law to settle permanently in Columbus.

276. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 20, ... came to Ohio from Francestown, New Hampshire in 1813, and settled in Franklinton, or in what is now Columbus, before that city became the State Capital.

277. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 17, 34.

278. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), [personal conclusion: between Washington (1845) and Manchester, Ohio (1863) J.G.].

279. Smith, C. M., Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 17, He remained a citizen af Columbus until 1863, about eighteen months before his death, when he went to Manchester, Adams county, to reside with his eldest daughter, Mrs. Elizabeth McCormick.

280. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 20, 40.

281. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 40, second wife of David Campbell Smith; sister of first wife Rhoda Mitchell.

282. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 40.

283. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Births online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911, Harriot.

284. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 18, 40.

285. Vital Records of Haverhill, Mass., to the end of 1849, Haverhill Births online, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1910-1911.

286. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 40.

287. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 15.

288. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 20, 40, marriage date.

289. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 14.

290. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 40.

291. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 18.

292. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 17-18.

293. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 18.

294. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 15.

295. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 16-17.

296. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 15, and was admitted to the bar in his native state at Chester, the following year. [i.e. 1814].

297. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 15, 20.

298. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 17.

299. Smith, C. M., Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 17, 20, ... but Judge Smith resigned [his judgeship] in November, 1825 to accept a seat as Representative

from Franklin county in the Twenty-Fifth General Assembly, in 1826.

300. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 18.

301. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 15, In 1815 he emigrated to Ohio and was the first attorney-at-law to settle permanently in Columbus.

302. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 20, ... came to Ohio from Francestown, New Hampshire in 1813, and settled in Franklinton, or in what is now Columbus, before that city became the State Capital.

303. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 17, 34.

304. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), [personal conclusion: between Washington (1845) and Manchester, Ohio (1863) J.G.].

305. Smith, C. M., Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 17, He remained a citizen af Columbus until 1863, about eighteen months before his death, when he went to Manchester, Adams county, to reside with his eldest daughter, Mrs. Elizabeth McCormick.

306. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 20, 40, marriage date.

307. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 40, 41.

308. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 40.

309. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 40, 41.

310. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 41.

311. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 40, 41.

312. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 40.

313. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 41.

314. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 42.

315. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 40, 42, p. 42, "They had eleven children, all born in West Union, Ohio, and eight of the number in the house in which their mother was born and married."

316. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 40, 42.

317. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 42, p. 42, "They had eleven children, all born in West Union, Ohio, and eight of the number in the house in which their mother was born and married."

318. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 42.

319. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 33-37, 40, 53.

320. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 40.

321. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 53, 40.

322. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 32-33, 53.

323. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 53.

324. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 32, 53, Mount Pleasant, Jefferson Co., is about 10 mi. NW of Wheeling .

325. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 32, 53.

326. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 33.

327. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 34.

328. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 36.

329. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 33.

330. Smith, C. M., Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing

Co.), ca. 1931), 32.

331. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 33.
332. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 53.
333. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 53.
334. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 53, 56, p. 56 "They had no children."
334. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 53, 56, p. 56 "They had no children."

Co.), ca. 1931), 53.
335. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing)

Co.), ca. 1931), 53, 56. 336. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing

Co.), ca. 1931), 56.337. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing

Co.), ca. 1931), 53.

338. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 53, 58.

339. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 53.

340. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 58.

341. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 40, 58.

342. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 40.

343. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 58.

344. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 59, "His widow resides in .... (The above is copied from "In Memoriam". I have no recent information

concerning the family.)."

345. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 58.

346. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 58, 59.

347. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 58.

348. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 59.

349. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 40, 58.

350. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 58.

351. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 53.

352. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 54.

353. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 53.

354. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 54.

355. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 53.

356. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 54.

357. Douglas, Clarence B., Some Men of Tulsa, (Tulsa: Dexter Publishing Co., 1922), 24-27.

358. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 53.

359. Joseph Goddard of Salem, Massachusetts, personal knowledge, 2007, Joseph Goddard of Salem, Massachusetts, my mother said she, Aunt Rhoda, and Uncle Roy referred to her grandfather, Joseph A. Gill, as "Daddy-Man."

360. Douglas, Clarence B., Some Men of Tulsa, (Tulsa: Dexter Publishing Co., 1922), 27.

361. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 53.

362. Douglas, Clarence B., Some Men of Tulsa, (Tulsa: Dexter Publishing Co., 1922), 27, "... married Miss Nannie Donahue of Omaha, Nebraska."

363. US Census 1870 Illinois, Series M593 Roll 216 Page 32.

364. US Census 1880 Illinois, Series T9 Roll 203 Page 328.

- 365. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 56.
- 366. US Census 1870 Illinois, Series M593 Roll 216 Page 32.
- 367. US Census 1880 Illinois, Series T9 Roll 203 Page 328, age 15 in 1880.

368. Douglas, Clarence B., Some Men of Tulsa, (Tulsa: Dexter Publishing Co., 1922), 27.

- 369. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 56, Judge Gill was educated in the public schools of Springfield, Ill., and the Illinois Industrial University at Champaign.
- 370. Douglas, Clarence B., *Some Men of Tulsa*, (Tulsa: Dexter Publishing Co., 1922), 27, "Shriner, 32 degree Mason and member of Knights of Pythias."
- 371. Douglas, Clarence B., Some Men of Tulsa, (Tulsa: Dexter Publishing Co., 1922), 27.
- 372. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 56.
- 373. Douglas, Clarence B., *Some Men of Tulsa*, (Tulsa: Dexter Publishing Co., 1922), 25, ... having been sent here by President McKinley as presiding judge of the northern district of Indian Territory in December, 1899, and reappointed by President Roosevelt, serving two terms of four years each.
- 374. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 56.
- 375. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 56, Practiced law at Springfield, Astoria, Oregon, Colby, Kan.
- 376. Douglas, Clarence B., Some Men of Tulsa, (Tulsa: Dexter Publishing Co., 1922), 27.
- 377. Smith, C. M., Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing
- Co.), ca. 1931), 56, Was one of 3 commissioners appointed on organization of Indian Territory as part of State of Oklahoma.

378. Douglas, Clarence B., Some Men of Tulsa, (Tulsa: Dexter Publishing Co., 1922), 25-26.

- 379. Douglas, Clarence B., *Some Men of Tulsa*, (Tulsa: Dexter Publishing Co., 1922), 27, " Baptist in religion and a republican by inheritance, inclincation and intent."
- 380. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 56.
- 381. Douglas, Clarence B., Some Men of Tulsa, (Tulsa: Dexter Publishing Co., 1922), 27, "In the family are three children,
- Mrs. McClintock, Mrs. Border, and Joseph A. Jr., all residents of Tulsa ... " .
- 382. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 56.
- 383. Joseph Goddard of Salem, Massachusetts, personal knowledge, 2007.
- 384. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 56.
- 385. Joseph Goddard of Salem, Massachusetts, personal knowledge, 2007.
- 386. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 57.
- 387. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 56.
- 388. Family Tree Maker, Social Security Death Index, Vital Records, 1937-1999, Surnames A-K.
- 389. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 56.
- 390. Family Tree Maker, Social Security Death Index, Vital Records, 1937-1999, Surnames A-K, SSN 440-64-9515 [JG: was this the source for this death date?].
- 391. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 57.
- 392. Joseph Goddard of Salem, Massachusetts, personal knowledge, 2007, Joseph Goddard of Salem, Massachusetts, "Uncle Abe" was how we referred to Chauncey A. Border.
- 393. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 57.
- 394. Family Tree Maker, Social Security Death Index, Vital Records, 1937-1999, Surnames A-K, SSN 440-64-9515 [JG: Was this the source for this birth date?].
- 395. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 57.
- 396. Family Tree Maker, Social Security Death Index, Vital Records, 1937-1999, Surnames A-K.
- 397. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 56.
- 398. Family Tree Maker, Social Security Death Index, Vital Records, 1937-1999, Surnames A-K, [JG: was this the other source for birth date?].
- 399. Family Tree Maker, Social Security Death Index, Vital Records, 1937-1999, Surnames A-K, [JG: was this the source for death date?].
- 400. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 53.
- 401. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 53, 57.

402. Smith, C. M., *Geneaology of Smith and Patterson Families*, ((privately published; Columbus, Ohio: F. J. Heer Printing Co.), ca. 1931), 57.